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Abstract: In response to the Ageing of our Society, a new paradigm is
evolving that promotes healthy ageing and independency through self-care
and wellbeing. The role of the living environments is crucial in the Ageing
Society to promote wellbeing. Besides, elderly contribution through social
participation is essential for their integration and inclusion in society. This
thesis explores the case of Cooperative Housing for elderly in Sweden, a
concept that promotes the participation of elderly in the design of their
habitats.  The research is oriented towards a smoother inclusion of elderly
in participatory processes aimed at developing sustainable and need-
satisfying habitat solutions for elderly. To do this the author explored how
the concepts of PSS, Design Thinking, Human Needs and Needfinding
could inform the design of those participatory processes. Based on the
results of interviews, questionnaires and three case studies on Cooperative
Housing, a set of three distinguished types of recommendations was
developed to guide the design of future participatory processes: overarching
models, process enablers and specific methods and tools for each of the
process phases. Mainly, the discussion focuses on the concepts of PSS,
human needs-centered design and sustainability, and how those can enable
a smoother inclusion of elderly.
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Executive Summary

Introduction
According to the UN (2010), by 2050 22% of the population will be over
60, representing a total of 2 billion and doubling the current number. The
Ageing Society represents both a social and environmental sustainability
challenge and, as a result of both, an economical sustainability challenge
for our societies (Kinsella and He 2009).

In response to the current mindset, in which elderly are seen as a burden for
the society, a new paradigm is evolving, which promotes healthy ageing
and independency through self-care and wellbeing. The focus should not
only be on the individual, but on the environment, social and cultural
structures that carry the heaviest loads regarding risk factors that might
affect their wellbeing. (Wilkinson 2004)

In the journey towards wellbeing and integrated care, housing for elderly
has become the solution for most governments. The role of the living
environments is crucial in the Ageing Society to promote wellbeing (Clarke
and Nieuwenhuijsen 2009). Besides, elderly contribution through social
participation is essential for their integration and inclusion in society
(Morelli 2012, Camarinha-Matos and Afsarmanesh 2012).

The case of Cooperative Housing in Sweden represents a change in
perspective, seeing the patients as tenants and introducing participation,
autonomy, integrity and dignity as key aspects of the living environment.
For them, success is defined as improved wellbeing, greater safety and
better services that satisfy elderly needs at a reasonable cost
(Seniorhusförening 2009).

The main research question is then defined as follows:

#RQ: What are the “ingredients” needed for a smoother inclusion of
elderly in participatory processes addressed towards designing sustainable
and need-satisfying habitat solutions?

As we move from an industrial to a functional economy, from a producer to
a user-centered innovation, this challenge demands the generation of new
innovative solutions. Design is seen as a discipline that could enable the
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development of strategic solutions that encounter the increasing complexity
of our systems and move society towards sustainability (Boyer, Cook and
Steinberg 2011).

Research Context
Design Thinking and Product-Service Systems (PSS) are seen as Design
concepts that are at the forefront in the development of sustainable and
need-satisfying solutions.

Design Thinking is a “way of describing a set of principles that can be
applied by diverse people to a wide range of problems” (Brown 2009).
Design Thinking introduces a systems thinking perspective, seeing the
world as a set of interconnected, collaborative and multidisciplinary
ingredients. Besides, as opposed to a product oriented approach it relies on
a human needs oriented approach (Young 2010).

The concept of Product-Service Systems represents the transition towards a
functional economy. It offers a new perspective, moving from the
traditional product to combinations of products and services that provide an
integrated fulfillment of needs (Tukker and Tischner 2006). It holds the
potential to be more sustainable and to integrate participation and
collaboration among stakeholders as a means for society to take active part
in the design of their lives (Henze et al. 2011). PSS promotes access based
wellbeing rather than product based wellbeing (Manzini 2002), however it
fails to see the importance of understanding human needs as the basis for
developing new solutions.

Looking deeper into Human Needs, it is essential to understand that they
are common to every culture, context or age; what varies among those is
the way they are satisfied (Max-Neef 1991). The satisfiers have evolved
from being mere products towards combinations of products, services,
spaces and information (Brown 2008). Social sustainability is defined by
Ny et al. (2006) as not systematically undermining people’s capacity to
meet their individual and collective needs. In understanding those needs,
needfinding plays an important role, providing the tools that allow for
uncovering functional, cultural, emotional and social latent needs (Webber
2009).

In this thesis, Participatory Action Research and Appreciative Inquiry
are used as a framework for the needfinding process, which focuses on
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developing workable solutions through positively framed research, valuing
local opportunities and empowering the communities through co-creation
(Rasmussen 2004).

Research Method
Based on the research method proposed by the PAR and AI framework, the
flow of methods here presented is structured in the four phases of Discover,
Dream, Design and Destiny. This research method is grounded on positive
psychology theories, which influenced the design of the inquiries for each
of the methods used.

Discover, looks for the images and activities at play when a community is
functioning at its best, and Dream explores what might be possible if we
were to imagine an ideal future. For these phases, an Online Questionnaire
for elderly, Expert Interviews around PSS and Cooperative Housing, and
three Case Studies on Cooperative Housing for elderly were used to collect
data regarding the current reality and a vision of an ideal situation.

In the Design and Destiny phases, the most compelling and actionable ideas
are selected and then put into action and tracked. The results of the data
collection were used to describe the most compelling ideas and then further
discussion was carried out on how to put them into action.

Results
The output of the expert interviews was, on one hand a set of the most
significant aspects of Cooperative Housing, its suitability for elderly and
relation to the concept of PSS. On the other hand, from their experience,
enablers for participatory processes with elderly were revealed.

The elder online questionnaire provided quantitative and qualitative data on
which of Max-Neef’s fundamental human needs are satisfied and
unsatisfied among elderly. Besides, the results revealed the aspects that
elderly value of the habitats where they live, the functions that are not
currently satisfied by those, and the functions they dream about having.

Finally, the Case Studies provided data on the different phases and nuances
of the participatory processes they had gone through when developing the
Cooperative Housing projects. The results provided data on the different
possibilities of initiation of the project, the methods used during the
needfinding and co-creation phase, the topics discussed among the
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participants and the decision making processes. This info was collected into
a Customer Journey Map (Appendix G). Further data was collected on how
sustainability is incorporated during the process. Finally an analysis of the
opportunities and challenges of involving elderly in those processes was
realized, together with a brief description of characteristics of a dreamed
participatory process.

Discussion

The outcome of these results was then a collection of suggestions intended
for the initiators to facilitate the inclusion of elderly in participatory
processes addressed towards developing sustainable and need-satisfying
habitats (Appendix H). These suggestions were organized in three
categories, depending on in which level they affect the process: ranging
from overarching concepts or models, to methods to apply during specific
phases of the process, passing through enablers that apply to all the phases
in the process.

Overarching frameworks and concepts

A human-centered, needs-based nested model is proposed, where the needs
of the elderly are central to the development of Cooperative Housing for
elderly (Figure 5.3). PSS is recommended to be further implemented in the
concept, as it was found that it is essential for habitat solutions to provide a
combination of products and services to address the needs of the elderly.
Furthermore, it was revealed that speaking in terms of functions easies the
communication among the various stakeholders, creates a common
language. Finally, the results show that there is a general concern from both
the housing companies and the future tenants about sustainability. This is
seen as an opportunity to implement a stronger and more scientific
approach to sustainability. The author suggests using the definition of
sustainability proposed by the Framework for Strategic Sustainable
Development based on four Sustainability Principles.

Participatory process enablers

In this matter using the PAR and AI framework together with a process
facilitator; providing elderly with sufficient information and visual
material; creating a shared language among all the participants; making use
of storytelling to facilitate communication for elderly; and having the
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flexibility and a proper time planning, are suggested enablers for the whole
process.

Methods and tools specific to each of the phases

Four phases are distinguished in the process: Initiation, Needfinding, Co-
creation and Decision Making.

For the Initiation phase an introduction to Cooperative Housing to the local
community, together with the mapping of all the stakeholders and the
creation of a compelling vision are suggested.

In the Needfinding phase, five “golden rules” are introduced that aid the
actualization of needs: Cooperation, Inclusiveness, Involvement, Openness
and Transparency. Besides, ethnographic research methods are proposed to
better understand the latent needs of the participants.

In the Co-creation phase, the author recommends to explore the needs
regarding the different Areas of Age-friendly Cities proposed by WHO
(2007). Then translating those needs into functions, and finally co-creating
solutions that satisfy those is the flow recommended.

Finally, in the Decision Making process, four questions are suggested that
facilitate a strategic decision process.

As a closing, reflections on results validity and future work are provided.

Conclusion
In order to move our society to what Thomas (2004) named as an
Eldertopia, Cooperative Housing might play an important role. As revealed
in the results, participation is an unsatisfied fundamental human need, yet
one of the pillars of Active Ageing. Cooperative Housing has the potential
to be the platform that the social systems provides for elderly to meet their
needs, to participate and be included in the society.

To conclude, the research showed there is an evident effort from public and
private organizations to include elderly in participatory processes, but there
is still a great space for improvement that can be partly fulfilled by the
suggestions the author has made in the previous discussion.
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Glossary

Action Research: Research that aims at transforming the knowledge
acquired into action.

Ageing Society: Societies increasing its proportion of elderly population
due to an increase in life expectancy and a decrease in birth rates.

Appreciative Inquiry: Research based on inquiry, which tries to identify
the potential of the communities taking part in it and use it for enacting
change and action (Cooperrider, Whitney and Stavros 2008).

Backcasting: Defining a vision of an ideal future not based on forecasts but
on the desired state and then planning with that end in mind.

Co-creation: Creative participatory activity, which gathers participants of
various backgrounds in order to create something new with a stated
purpose.

Customer Journey Map: Graphic representation that describes the journey
of a person through a service or experience, showing the different touch
points with which the interaction happens.

Design Thinking: Way of describing a set of principles that can be applied
by diverse people to a wide range of problems (Brown 2009).

Design: The development of a strategic approach to achieve a specific goal.
This approach can take the shape of products, services, experiences,
architectures.

Elderly: The age at which a person becomes eligible for statutory and
occupational retirement pensions (WHO 2002).

Enabler: Capabilities, forces, and resources that contribute to the success
of an entity, program, or project (Business Dictionary n.d).

Ethnography: Qualitative research based on understanding the needs of
the participants, while being in their real environments, cultures.
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Facilitator: Person whose selection is acceptable to all the members of the
group, who is substantively neutral, and who has no substantive decision-
making authority. He diagnoses and intervenes to help a group improve
how it identifies and solves problems and makes decisions, to increase the
group's effectiveness (Roger Schwarz 2002).

Five Level Framework: Conceptual framework that aids in analysis,
decision-making and planning in complex systems (Ròbert et al. 2010).

Framework for Strategic Sustainable Development: Application of the
Five Level Framework for planning towards sustainability in complex
systems (Ròbert et al. 2010).

Function: An action performed by a device, department, or person that
produces a result (Business Dictionary n.d).

Fundamental Human Needs: Innate requirements that are finite, few and
classifiable. They are the same in all cultures and throughout all historical
periods (Max-Neef 1991).

Habitat: Natural, physical and social environment that is utilized by a
population to live.

Human-Centered Design: Design that starts by understanding the needs of
the people in their socio-cultural context.

Innovation: The introduction of something new, that, as defined by
Schumpeter(1939), can be new products, new production methods, sources
of supply, exploitation of new markets or new ways to organize business.

Multi-stakeholder: A group of stakeholders that operate together towards
the same goal.

Needfinding: Qualitative method for identifying the real needs of the
customers (McKim 1970).

Participatory Process: A series of methodologies woven together in
sequence that collectively create a process for addressing complex issues. It
is assumed that the majority of methodologies in a participatory process are
dialogue-based (Cretney, Cretney and Meisterheim 2011).
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Product-Service System: Mix of tangible products and intangible services
including the systems of networks, infrastructure and governance structure
needed to produce, maintain and develop economic added value, social
integration and environmental sustainability (Tukker and Tischner 2006).

Satisfiers: Individual or collective forms of being, doing, having and
interacting in order to actualize human needs (Max-Neef 1991).

Servitization: The process of shifting from a product-centered value
offering towards a service-centered one.

Situated Interview: Interview that takes place in the daily environment of
the interviewee.

Solution: A complex or simple combination of product, services,
experiences, information, etc that solve a question or problem.

Stakeholders: Elements who, directly or indirectly, impact or are impacted
by an organization’s decisions and actions (Visser et al. 2008, 433).

Study Circles: A group of around ten people that come together in order to
chose a topic to discuss and/or study.

Sustainability Challenge: The challenge of overcoming the current
unsustainable practices and moving the socio-ecological system to a state in
which it operates within and/or beyond compliance with the Sustainability
Principles.

Sustainability Principles: Scientifically agreed basic principles for the
socio-ecological system to be fully sustainable (Robèrt et al. 2010).

Sustainability: State of the socio-ecological system in which it complies
with the four Sustainability Principles.

Systems Thinking: Way of thinking that sees the world as a set of
interconnected, collaborative and multidisciplinary ingredients that have an
influence on each other.

Wellbeing: State in which individuals have the psychological, social and
physical resources they need to meet a particular psychological, social
and/or physical challenge and vice versa (Dodge et al. 2012).
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4SPs Four Sustainability Principles
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FSSD Framework for Strategic Sustainable Development

ICF International Classification of Functioning
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1.Introduction

Society is facing a paradigm shift represented by various ongoing
transitions: from an industrial to a functional economy in which the value
resides in the functions provided rather than in the products (Stahel 1986,
1997); from the Information Age to the Conceptual Age where right brain
qualities such as inventiveness, empathy and “big picture” capabilities
begin to play an important role (Pink 2005); and from a producer-centered
innovation to a user-centered innovation, with human needs being the
cornerstone of the development of new innovations (von Hippel 2007).

These new paradigms mirror the growing interdependence and complexity
of this World caused by our increasing capacity to generate and spread
information and in so foster change (Senge 1995). This shift is partly
inflicted by society, and, more specifically, by those in charge of designing
it, who started to realize the need to tackle this complexity from a more
holistic perspective, approaching the design of the system from not only an
economical, but a socio-ecological perspective.

Furthermore, many complex challenges are being confronted. Green house
gas emissions, natural resource depletion, human poverty or human right
abuses among others put us in the path towards a continuous unsustainable
future, fact known as the sustainability challenge (Meadows et al. 1972).

Hence, understanding the interconnected complexity of the parts that form a
system, through a systems thinking perspective (Von Bertalanffy 1950,
Senge 1995), is required in order to tackle those challenges and develop
adequate solutions that head society towards Sustainable Development.
Sustainable Development as defined by the United Nations’ Brundtland
Commission (1987) in their report “Our Common Future” is “the
development that meets the needs of the present without compromising the
ability of future generations to meet their own needs”.

Boyer, Cook and Steinberg (2011, 19), in their publication “Recipes for
Systemic Change” affirm that “by expanding our understanding of systemic
problems, we can better appreciate the principles that govern them and the
risks they pose to society.”

In understanding the current state of our society, Stuart Walker (2002, 6)
pointed out that “the characteristics of our production systems, our
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economic systems, and our consumption patterns are, in very many ways,
often physically, ethically and spiritually unsustainable.”

Increasingly, Design, is seen as a discipline that could enable the
development of strategic solutions for the challenges here presented and
move society towards sustainability (Boyer, Cook and Steinberg 2011).
This thesis will explore the possibilities that design as a discipline can offer
to solve those challenges.

1.1 The Challenge: Ageing Society in a
Sustainable Society

The unsustainable practices that the anthropogenic era has developed along
the last 100 years are the root of the challenges we are facing. Two models
describe the actual paradigm the World is operating within:

The I=PAT model where I represents the environmental impact, P is
population, A affluence or consumption of resources per capita and T the
technology evolution. The double explosion, increase of both human
population and affluence, is heading the socio-ecological system towards an
imminent surpass of the limits of the ecosystem capacity to support our
existence (Ehrlich and Ehrlich 1990).

The second model is the Funnel Paradigm (Broman, Holmberg and Robèrt
2000), a metaphor for the systematic decrease of the resources on which we
depend and the capacity of the ecosphere for self renewal (Figure 1.1). As
opposed to the Cylinder Paradigm, the walls of the funnel represent a world
of decreasing opportunities, with little space to maneuver. There is a need
for organizations to operate within these walls to avoid a likely collapse and
at the same time, move towards a sustainable society.

Figure 1.1.Funnel paradigm (Robèrt 2010, 13).

2

economic systems, and our consumption patterns are, in very many ways,
often physically, ethically and spiritually unsustainable.”

Increasingly, Design, is seen as a discipline that could enable the
development of strategic solutions for the challenges here presented and
move society towards sustainability (Boyer, Cook and Steinberg 2011).
This thesis will explore the possibilities that design as a discipline can offer
to solve those challenges.

1.1 The Challenge: Ageing Society in a
Sustainable Society

The unsustainable practices that the anthropogenic era has developed along
the last 100 years are the root of the challenges we are facing. Two models
describe the actual paradigm the World is operating within:

The I=PAT model where I represents the environmental impact, P is
population, A affluence or consumption of resources per capita and T the
technology evolution. The double explosion, increase of both human
population and affluence, is heading the socio-ecological system towards an
imminent surpass of the limits of the ecosystem capacity to support our
existence (Ehrlich and Ehrlich 1990).

The second model is the Funnel Paradigm (Broman, Holmberg and Robèrt
2000), a metaphor for the systematic decrease of the resources on which we
depend and the capacity of the ecosphere for self renewal (Figure 1.1). As
opposed to the Cylinder Paradigm, the walls of the funnel represent a world
of decreasing opportunities, with little space to maneuver. There is a need
for organizations to operate within these walls to avoid a likely collapse and
at the same time, move towards a sustainable society.

Figure 1.1.Funnel paradigm (Robèrt 2010, 13).



3

The systematic increase of the global human population, predicted to reach
9,300,000,000 in 2050 (UN 2010), is one of the main challenges our society
is currently operating within, representing an opportunity for Design to
develop new innovative solutions to address it.

Strongly related to this challenge, this research focuses on the sustainability
consequences of the demographic change our society is facing, with an
increasing life expectancy leading towards an older population.

As stated in the report “An Ageing World: 2008”, the ageing of society,
also represents both an environmental and social sustainability challenge,
and as a direct result of those an economical sustainability challenge. The
constant increase in life expectancy is in the centre of discussion for most
governments around the globe. As people live longer, the quality of this life
becomes a central issue for both personal and social wellbeing (Kinsella
and He 2009).

1.1.1The Ageing Society

According to the UN, of the 9.3 billion projected population for 2050,
around 22% will be people aged 60 or over (Figure 1.2), amounting to a
total of more than 2 billion and doubling the statistics from 2011(UN 2010).

Figure 1.2. Population increase by age groups (UN 2010).

Embedded in the society, the stereotype of ageism represents one of the
greatest threats for the wellbeing of the elderly population. The need of
preparing during our lives for the ageing period is still inherent to modern
societies, thus the difficulty of changing the mindset is a significant

2,5 BILLION 7 BILLION 9 BILLION
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challenge (Angus and Reeve 2006). These deeply extended assumptions
lead to the development of policies, services and programs directed towards
the Ageing Population, which undermine their fulfillment of expectations
and needs (Thornton 2002). These needs usually correspond to similar
needs as the younger generations of the community. Max-Neef (1991)
already proposed this theory in which human needs are equal in every
culture, throughout every period and in this case permeate the different age
cohorts of society, what varies is the way in which they are satisfied.

Back to the ageism stereotype, a new paradigm is evolving, which relies on
promoting healthy ageing and independency through self-care and
wellbeing as part of the natural process of ageing in life. This might mean a
diminishing of the economic costs of health care for governments, thus, a
more sustainable economy (South Australian Health Commission 1995,
36).

However, this new vision might fall into the risk of focusing only on the
individual and losing sight on the environment, the social and cultural
structures, which according to Wilkinson (2004) carry the heaviest load
regarding risk factors that might affect their wellbeing. The WHO (2008) in
exploring the determinant factors for active ageing, established the six
factors identified in Figure1.3, which are dependent on gender and culture.
Active ageing is defined as “the process of optimizing opportunities for
health, participation and security in order to enhance quality of life as
people age” (WHO 2008).

Figure 1.3. Determinants of active ageing (WHO2008).
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1.1.2Sustainability and The Ageing Society

According to The Natural Step (TNS), non-profit Swedish environmental
organization (TNS 2009):

“Sustainability is about creating the kind of world we want for
ourselves, our neighbors, and future generations. It challenges us to
live our lives and make decisions as individuals, organizations and
societies so that we make sure that future generations have access to
the same opportunities and quality of life that we do.”

From a scientific perspective, the Framework for Strategic Sustainable
Development1 (FSSD) (Broman, Holmberg and Robèrt 2000), developed
by TNS, clarifies what means to be sustained – human society, and the
ecological system it depends upon – and then defines four system
conditions or sustainability principles that determine the boundaries for the
socio-ecological system and its subsystems to be fully sustainable from a
socio-ecological perspective. The four Sustainability Principles (4SPs) were
defined as follows:

“In a sustainable society, nature is not subject to systematically
increasing…

1. …concentrations of substances extracted from the Earth’s crust;
2. …concentrations of substances produced by society;
3. …degradation by physical means;

and, in that society…

4. …people are not subject to conditions that systematically undermine
their capacity to meet their needs.”

(Ny et al. 2006)

When referring to sustainability in relation to the Ageing Society, following
the FSSD definition of sustainability, environmental and social factors need

1 Five level framework for planning in complex systems applied to strategic planning
towards sustainability in organizations. The FSSD defines success as compliance with the
four Sustainability Principles (Ròbert et al. 2010).
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to be taken into account. However, acknowledging the current societal
paradigm in which economy is not decoupled from the former ones, the
author presents economic sustainability here as a separate factor, yet
dependent on the previous two:

Environmental Sustainability

“The ecological implications of this growth for the natural environment
have only begun to be explored.” (Pillemer et al. 2011, 434)

Environmental sustainability in regards to the Ageing Society can be
perceived from three different angles:

The negative effect the Ageing Society exerts on it: An increase in the life
expectancy and wellbeing of the elderly population has led this sector of
society towards a more resource intensive lifestyle, with, for example, an
increase in the use of cars as opposed to public transport (Pillemer et al.
2011, 435). Elder citizens tend to consume disproportionate amount of
resources both material and economic compared to the size of their
population (Kinsella and He 2009).

Its negative effect on the Ageing Society: Environmental threats can disrupt
the health and wellbeing of the Ageing Society (Filiberto et al. 2010).
Increasing temperatures, air pollution or extreme weather events among
others, exert great pressure on elderly health and might represent a risk for
their lives (Cohn and MacPhail 1996, Bouchama 2004, Sherman and
Saphiro 2005).

The Ageing Society as an opportunity to create a positive impact: The
Ageing Society holds a great potential to be a main source of solutions for
the environmental problems of our times (Pillemer et al. 2011, 436). They
represent an essential proportion of society, and collectively could create a
very positive effect, through environmental volunteering, environmentally
responsible housing or other actions addressed towards this challenge,
which at the same time could provide a platform for their social integration
and active lives (Pillemer et al. 2011, 436).

Social Sustainability

An essay by Blackman, Brodhurst and Convery (2001, 154) notes that:
“Older people --- vulnerable to age discrimination and dependency on
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others, often regarded as ‘non-productive’, and often isolated by immobility
and a decline in social networks --- are clearly at risk of the multi-
dimensional impact of social exclusion”.

As expressed by Andrew Yarrow, sustainability is not only a legacy that the
Ageing Society should aim to leave for their children and grandchildren, but
a mutual process in which the elder support the youth and vice versa
(Figure 1.4), so that they can live economically, socially and
environmentally sustainable lives (Yarrow 2009).

Figure 1.4. Intergenerational cultural transmission (Thomas 2011).

Usually the elderly are seen by younger generations as a cost for the society
rather than value creators, which leads to marginalization (WHO 2002,
HSBC 2007). As a result, the high potential that the Ageing Society holds in
terms of resources such as time, knowledge, availability and their capability
to actively contribute to their family and local communities is wasted
(Morelli 2012). Therefore, a challenge is to identify mechanisms of
participation and inclusion of elderly citizens so that they can contribute
and add value to their environments and communities (Camarinha-Matos
and Afsarmanesh 2012, Beukema and Valkenburg 2007).
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Economic Sustainability

When looking at the economic sustainability of the social system that the
Ageing Society belongs to, the sustainability of wellbeing programs is at
risk due to the likely consequences of ageing rates. Thus, policies need to
become more flexible and adapted to the new conditions. (Meier and
Werding 2011)

“Financing of long term care accounts [forms] a growing pressure on
public finances and tends to overload the financial burden of health
insurance… some projections indicate a growth of 77 % of the long term
care costs between 2000 and 2040 [will be due to] … population ageing”
(Silberschmidt 2008, 14).

Furthermore, due to the increasing average age in western societies, social
services that are currently being offered are becoming more and more
inadequate and not adapted to the needs of the elderly, which results in high
inefficiencies for the economic system (Morelli 2012).

The Ageing Society challenge, as defined at the beginning of this section, is
then the challenge posed by all the factors here described:

‘How do we involve elderly in the design of solutions that enable them
to continue to live meaningful lives by meeting their needs, while
ensuring a sustainable society?’

1.1.3Habitats for the Ageing Society

Closely connected to governmental policies such as national health care,
long-term care and retirement, addressed towards the improvement of
wellbeing in the Ageing Societies, housing projects have become popular in
the journey towards a more integrated care service offer for the elderly.

The health and wellbeing of a population is directly influenced by the
environments in which they live, and socialize. This is especially relevant
in the case of the Ageing Society, where the role of the surrounding
environments is closely connected to different patterns of independence and
dependence (Clarke and Nieuwenhuijsen 2009). The ICF framework
developed by the WHO (2001) looks at the healthy functioning of a person
from three perspectives directly related to the environment and particularly
housing: the body (mental and physical), daily activities (cooking,
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transporting, shopping, etc) and social participation (leisure, public events,
etc). However, studies usually tend to focus on the physical aspects of the
environments and its influence on physical health, rather than looking at it
from a holistic perspective of promoting mental, physical and social healthy
and active ageing. Various authors (Oswald et al. 2007, Clarke and
Nieuwenhuijsen 2009) conclude in their studies that a multidisciplinary
approach is essential in order to develop holistic solutions that address the
three dimensions mentioned by the ICF, and, furthermore, an inclusion of
the future inhabitants of those housing projects is vital to accomplish their
particular needs in each particular situation.

A study from the WHO on Age-friendly Cities establishes eight areas of
urban life (Appendix A) that can be applied to the development of living
environments for the elderly: outdoor spaces and buildings; transportation;
housing; social participation; respect and social inclusion; civic
participation and employment; communication and information; and
community support and health services (WHO 2007).  These highly
differentiated areas demand the involvement of multiple stakeholders in the
development of adequate solutions.

Looking at the particular case of Sweden, the current situation in relation to
living environments offer for elderly is quite promising, since there is an
ongoing research oriented towards the pursue of healthy and active ageing.
Around 1992 the responsibility for care was transferred entirely to the
municipalities (Swedish Association of Local Authorities, 1992). In that
moment a change happened also in relation to how care was understood,
moving from elderly being patients to tenants who had to take care of their
expenditures, food or care, and including concepts such as participation,
respect for autonomy, integrity of the individual, and the need to preserve
dignity (National Board of Health and Welfare 2001; Swedish Association
of Local Authorities 2000).

The author explores the integration of the Ageing Society into participatory
processes with the agents involved in the development of habitats as a
means to develop sustainable solutions that fulfill the needs of all actors.

1.1.4Case Study: Cooperative Housing for Elderly

The case of Cooperative Housing for elderly is explored as an example of
the paradigm shift that took place in Sweden; moving elderly from patients
to tenants an introducing participation, autonomy, integrity and dignity.
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As outlined from the Handbook for Senior Housing (Seniorhusförening
2009), in a Cooperative Housing project, four phases are usually
distinguished: i) initiation, ii) design and planning, iii) construction, iv)
occupancy and everyday life. The research focuses on understanding
specifically the initiation and design and planning processes, which through
a co-creation participatory process, give shape to the final habitat that is
created. These are highly complex processes in the sense that many
stakeholders are involved, which means that many different perspectives
need to be merged into one final solution that usually takes the shape of
integrated offers of products and services.

Three Case Studies will be used to get an inside perspective on how these
participatory processes were carried out, and the opportunities and
challenges faced during the course of the action. The three cases are framed
under the legal structure of a Cooperative House, but differ in the mode
they were initialized and in the mode of interaction among their inhabitants
(see Appendix B for further information on each Case Study).

Färdknäppen Kollektivhus was initiated by a group of people that came
together due to their interest in discussing how they would like to live in the
future, when they would be older (William-Olsson 2013).

Växthuset Senior Cooperative House started as a concept developed by
Seniorhusförening, a senior house association in Karlskrona, and was
initiated by the members of the association with an interest in providing
elderly with a better place to live (Von Platen 2013).

Byagården Senior Cooperative House was launched by a Cooperative
House developing company who first presented a concept to the
municipality of Tomelilla, which accepted it and gathered a number of
future tenants interested in moving in (Marlgrem 2013).

In order to get a better understanding of the concept of Cooperative House,
a brief literature review is presented here. Habitats being complex systems,
it is essential to present the information in a structured way. For that
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purpose, the Five Level Framework2 for planning in complex systems is
applied.

Systems Level. The system this thesis is dealing with is habitats for elderly
in the shape of a Cooperative House, including the residential complex and
the social facilities. This definition includes a number of stakeholders
ranging from elderly and their families, to municipality, builders, housing
companies, service providers, health care providers, etc. The research
focuses on Sweden and more specifically at a municipality level, since the
concept has its origins in this country.

Success Level. The success of such a concept is defined as improved
wellbeing, greater safety and better services at a reasonable cost.
Furthermore, Cooperative House defines success as apartments that are
physically, socially and economically accessible in the own local
environment and satisfy elderly needs.

Strategic Level. At the strategic level, planning is based on past or current
similar projects and research is done in order to develop the initial concepts
in the early phases of development. No strategic approach is taken.

Actions Level. Multi-stakeholder participatory processes are carried out.

Tools Level. Very little information is displayed on this level. It is clear,
though, that study circles are frequently used for the participatory process
and the WellHops toolbox is used for guidance in the physical design of the
building.

(Seniorhusförening 2009)

1.2 Backcasting from a Wellbeing Society

The challenge of the Ageing Society might have its end in an envisioned
future where we all live in a wellbeing sustainable society. Currently,
forecasting is normally used in organizational and institutional contexts to

2 Conceptual framework that aids in analysis, decision-making and planning in complex
systems, structuring the characteristics of the system in five levels: systems, success,
strategic, actions and tools (Ròbert et al. 2010).
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create a vision of the future based on present trends. In contrast,
backcasting focuses on defining an ideal future not based on forecasts but
on the desired state, planning with the end in mind. Backcasting from that
vision means going back to the present and developing strategies, paths that
would lead towards success (Broman and Robèrt 2000). This leads the
author to define how the desired future of habitats for the Ageing Society
would look like in a sustainable society and for that purpose, what William
Thomas (2004) described as an Eldertopia is used:

“Eldertopia / ell-der-TOE-pee-uh / noun: A community that improves
the quality of life for people of all ages by strengthening and improving
the means by which (1) the community protects, sustains, and nurtures
its elders, and (2) the elders contribute to the wellbeing and foresight
of the community.”

The research here presented is one in many steps that could help society
move towards this Eldertopia.

1.3 Research Overview

When connecting the key points addressed in the previous literature review,
these three research questions (RQ) emerged:

#RQ: What are the “ingredients” needed for a smoother inclusion of
elderly in participatory processes addressed towards designing sustainable
and need-satisfying habitat solutions?

Two additional sub-research questions (SRQ) are posed to inform the main
research question:

#SRQ1: Which topics regarding habitat are valuable to include as
a means to address the needs of the elderly?

#SRQ2: What process enablers are found to be beneficial in
participatory processes with elderly?

1.3.1Purpose

The aim of the main RQ is to provide the initiators of projects focused on
developing habitat solutions for elderly with recommendations on how to
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design an elderly-inclusive needfinding and co-creation participatory
process.

The first SRQ is formulated so that it gives light to the initiators on what
are the aspects (functions) that elders value, and need to be provided by the
habitat solutions being developed. This data allows them to design
needfinding and co-creation processes that provide the space to discuss
those functions.

The second SRQ is addressed, through the exploration of three Case
Studies, to understand the opportunities and challenges found in those
processes. This is also intended for initiators, to discover enablers that
could aid their processes.

1.3.2Scope

The process of designing habitat solutions for elderly can be generally
divided into four phases: initiation, design and planning, construction,
occupancy and everyday life. This thesis focuses on the early phases of
initiation, design and planning, in which all the stakeholders take part in the
participatory needfinding and co-creation processes. The research is based
on Case Studies of Cooperative Housing projects for elderly in Sweden, in
which the multi-stakeholder participatory process is inherent to the
concept. As a result the study assumes that there is a predisposition to
collaborate from the different parts involved.

1.3.3Limitations

The aim with this research is to provide the initiators of those projects with
recommendations on how to design participatory processes that include the
elderly more smoothly. The author does not intend to develop a specific
tool or process, but only suggest guidelines to inform the design of those
processes. This allows the initiators the necessary freedom and flexibility to
adapt the participatory process to each specific situation, local context or
group of people.
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2.Research Context

Looking at the main research question, the design of sustainable and need-
satisfying habitat solutions is defined as the outcome of the participatory
process the thesis is focusing on.  Therefore, it is important to understand
the current situation of the design discipline regarding its approach to
sustainability and human needs.

When looking at the current state of the Design discipline, there is a wide
range of methodologies that focus on the exploration of needs from a
human centered perspective during the initial phases of the design process:
for instance Human Centered Design, Participatory Design, Design
Ethnography, usability, product ergonomics, etc. However, as Robert
Verganti expressed, the anthropogenic era that we are living in is inherently
unsustainable, sustainability is not embedded in the anthropology of our
existing culture, society and economy (Verganti 2010).

Various so called sustainable design methods and tools already exist as
well. Ecoefficiency, Life Cycle Analysis (LCA), Design for Sustainability
(D4S), eco-design or factor 10 are some of the most well known ones.
Usually these methods are developed with very specific intents regarding
ecological sustainability and not with a strategic holistic perspective in
mind, which means that very few of them are sufficient alone to achieve a
sustainable society, i.e. they are not fully compliant with the 4
Sustainability Principles (Robèrt et al. 2010) presented in section 1.1.2.

Furthermore, in this ever-changing global context, according to Cheschin
(1996), “if we want to effectively tackle sustainability, there is a need to
move from a focus on product improvements only, towards a wider
systemic approach that takes in consideration new potential ways of
satisfying the social demand of wellbeing.”

In connection with the previous idea, several authors, place the concepts of
Design Thinking and Product-Service Systems (PSS) at the forefront of the
design and innovation disciplines.

Grant Young (2010) introduces design thinking as “a method to achieve
innovation outcomes, and by extension competitive advantage, through the
design of products and services that better meet the needs of, and are
therefore more successful in, the market.” Junginger (2005) and Heapy
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(2010) even propose to apply design thinking not only to the product and
service design level but to the organization level in itself.

Manzini (2002, p. 1) suggests that the idea of PSS is linked to a shift in
perception of wellbeing; from the dominant “product-based wellbeing”,
where a sense of wellbeing is derived from product ownership, to “access-
based wellbeing”, where this sense instead is derived from freedom of
access to the service or experience a good provides.

In next section, the existing literature on both concepts is reviewed, focused
on two aspects, the sustainability perspective and the human centeredness.
Further literature is given on the human needs and the needfinding process,
to better understand how the previous concepts embrace those. Finally, as a
framework for human-centered research, the Participatory Action Research
(PAR) and Appreciative Inquiry (AI) framework is revised.

2.1 Design Thinking - A Holistic Approach

Design Thinking is a “way of describing a set of principles that can be
applied by diverse people to a wide range of problems” (Brown 2009).

Design thinking is an exploratory process not limited to the product
development process driven by designers. Shifting from an unsustainable,
pure technocratic, innovation perspective towards an open innovation
perspective, design thinking embraces solutions that range from new
choices at the product level, new strategies at the organization level or even
new ideas that tackle global challenges. Innovation is seen as a “survival
strategy” in the actual paradigm of devaluation of the industrialized world.

According to Tim Brown (2008),

“as more of our basic needs are met, we increasingly expect
sophisticated experiences that are emotionally satisfying and
meaningful. These experiences will not be simple products. They will
be complex combinations of products, services, spaces, and
information. They will be the ways we get educated, the ways we are
entertained, the ways we stay healthy, and the ways we share and
communicate. Design thinking is a tool for imagining these experiences
as well as giving them a desirable form”.
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In Design Thinking processes, the balance among feasibility, viability and
desirability determines the success of the outcome (Figure 2.1). Success is
defined as follows:

Feasibility: What is functionally
possible within the foreseeable future?

Viability: What is likely to become part
of a sustainable business model?

Desirability: What makes sense to
people and for people?

Figure 2.1. Design Thinking factors.

Design thinking in words of Young (2010) holds the following
characteristics:

“Human-centered - Places people at the centre of the design process,
rather than tackling design challenges from internal/organizational or
technical frames.

Research Based - Qualitative, ethnographic and observational research
techniques applied in the aid of responding to design challenges.

Broader Contextual View - Expanding the design ‘question’ to a wider
frame of reference, to examine the system and context in which design
challenges exist.

Collaborative and Multidisciplinary - Exploratory, and at times playful,
approaches to problem solving, including co-design methods specifically
designed to encourage participation from a broad array of stakeholders
and multi-disciplinary design teams.

Iterative Delivery and Prototyping - Use of iterative project management
approaches and prototyping, incorporating rapid feedback loops from end-
users, to evaluate and evolve ideas and prospective designs.”

(Young 2010)
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16

In Design Thinking processes, the balance among feasibility, viability and
desirability determines the success of the outcome (Figure 2.1). Success is
defined as follows:

Feasibility: What is functionally
possible within the foreseeable future?

Viability: What is likely to become part
of a sustainable business model?

Desirability: What makes sense to
people and for people?

Figure 2.1. Design Thinking factors.

Design thinking in words of Young (2010) holds the following
characteristics:

“Human-centered - Places people at the centre of the design process,
rather than tackling design challenges from internal/organizational or
technical frames.

Research Based - Qualitative, ethnographic and observational research
techniques applied in the aid of responding to design challenges.

Broader Contextual View - Expanding the design ‘question’ to a wider
frame of reference, to examine the system and context in which design
challenges exist.

Collaborative and Multidisciplinary - Exploratory, and at times playful,
approaches to problem solving, including co-design methods specifically
designed to encourage participation from a broad array of stakeholders
and multi-disciplinary design teams.

Iterative Delivery and Prototyping - Use of iterative project management
approaches and prototyping, incorporating rapid feedback loops from end-
users, to evaluate and evolve ideas and prospective designs.”

(Young 2010)



17

2.2 Product-Service Systems (PSS)

Society’s transition from an industrial to a functional economy has its basis
in the idea of replacing the traditional practice of exchanging material
goods between provider and customer with delivering function to customers
that is less material-intensive. This idea is based on the premise that
customers are in fact interested in meeting their needs rather than owning
products per se (Stahel 1986); that they do not have the time, skills or
resources to create an integrated solution out of a combination of products
and services by themselves, and they would prefer suppliers that provide an
integrated fulfillment of needs (Tukker and Tischner 2006). This theory
conflicts with the actual mindset of the industrial era in which wellbeing
and wealth are closely connected to material and energy consumption.

Thus, companies and organizations are facing many challenges. Market
globalization has lead to a great increase in the number of competitors and
organizations need to seek for new innovations that result in competitive
advantage (Hitt, Keats and DeMarie 1998). The market is evolving towards
a more service oriented economy, servitization (Vandermerwe and Rada
1988), where the user, and no longer the product, is the center of it.
Besides, many authors highlight that the interaction user-provider can be a
source of value in itself (Tukker and Tischner 2006).

Godekoop et al. (1999) turned this idea of a functional economy into a
design strategy known as Product-Service Systems. As defined by
Godekoop, PSS is “a marketable set of products and services jointly
capable of fulfilling a user’s needs”.

Later, authors such as Tukker and Tischner (2006) evolved the concept,
defining PSS “as a mix of tangible products and intangible services
including the systems of networks, infrastructure and governance structure
needed to produce, maintain and develop both economic added value,
social integration and environmental sustainability”.

Various classifications of PSS have been proposed. Tukker and Tischner
(2006) propose three categories (Figure 2.2) based on to which extent the
value proposition is determined by the product or the service component.

• Product-oriented services: Product oriented business models with
extra services added
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• Use-oriented services: The product remains owned by the provider and
is available for the user in different forms.

• Result-oriented services: Client and provider agree on the result that
has to be delivered.

Figure 2.2. Types of PSS (adapted from Tukker and Tischner 2006).

Besides, multi-stakeholder collaboration is an essential aspect of PSS, as
essential as the development of multi-stakeholder value propositions and
value networks that are sustained in time (Ballon and Arbanowski 2005).
Product-Service Systems are typically developed in heterogeneous networks
of organizations usually in interaction with potential users. Henze et al.
(2011) affirm that a focus on the end user not only affects the outcomes of
the design process, it also guides communication and collaboration among
different parties during the process. Thus, a human centered design
approach seems to offer great opportunities and at the same time demands
new techniques to conceive the needs of both stakeholders and end users
while keeping a system’s perspective of the interaction.

2.2.1PSS and Sustainability

PSS is adding complexity in terms of design; it is adding new dimensions to
the development process (Morelli 2006). Many authors have discussed the
environmental sustainability potential of PSS, the possibility of decoupling
environmental impact from growth in quality of life or dematerialization
opportunities (Heiskanen and Jalas 2000) among others. However, it is not
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clear that PSS is inherently sustainable, but that its performance needs to be
analyzed on a case by case basis (Mabelter and Tischner 2000).

From a social sustainability perspective, Lifset (2000) set the challenge of
developing products that meet the social and cultural needs of consumers
without the environmental burden. PSS has the potential to do so, by
focusing merely on the needs and values of customers and through
integrating them in the co-creation processes to generate solutions (Tukker
and Tischner 2006). As Nussbaum (2007) suggests “people want to
participate in the design of their lives. They insist on being part of the
conversation about their lives.”

Many authors in an attempt to clarify the process of developing sustainable
PSS have modeled different methodologies during the last 15 years. Some
include:

• The Kathalys method for sustainable product-service innovation
(Luiten, Knot, and van der Horst 2001);

• DES, Design of eco-efficient services (Brezet et al. 2001);
• PSS innovation scan for industry (Tukker and van Halen 2003);
• HiCS, Highly Customerised Solutions (Manzini, Collina and Evans

2004);
• MEPSS, Methodology for Product-Service System development (van

Halen, Vezzoli and Wimmer 2005);
• Practical guide for PSS development (Tukker and Tischner 2006b);
• MSDS, Method for System Design for Sustainability (Vezzoli,

Ceschin and Cortesi 2009);
• Sustainable Product and Service Development (Maxwell et al. 2005),
• The PSS Innovation Workbook (James et al. 2001).

In a comparison of these methodologies made by Tukker and Tischner
(2006), some aspects need to be mentioned:

• Based on theoretical research, not applied in real cases
• Inclusion of socio-environmental aspects
• Reliance on an external facilitator to deal with multiple stakeholder

processes
• No standard agreements or revenue models for B2B interactions
• Focus on the needs of singular target groups and not on the networks

new PSS are aiming to understand and serve (Henze et al. 2011)
• Neglect the need assessment phase
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2.3 Human Needs in a Sustainable Society

As expressed in the UN Brundtland Commission “Our Common Future”
report (1987), “the satisfaction of human needs and aspirations is so
obviously an objective of productive activity that it may appear redundant
to assert its central role in the concept of sustainable development.”

Looking back at the four Sustainability Principles as essential conditions to
reach sustainability, human needs are in direct connection with the fourth
principle which deals with social sustainability:

“In a sustainable society people are not subject to conditions that
systematically undermine their capacity to meet their needs.”

(Ny et al. 2006)

Robèrt et al. (2010) determined that our social system is a complex system
made of individuals. However, it is not enough to understand and
extrapolate individual’s behaviour, but rather is necessary to consider the
behaviour of the whole system.

Human beings tend to form social groups in order to meet both individual
and collective needs. Social sustainability is then not about human
individual needs as such, but about how the social system creates the
platform for these individuals to meet their needs. Undermining the
capacity to meet these needs and in doing so, creating social
unsustainability, results in a diminished societal capacity to respond to
other sustainability challenges (Robèrt et al. 2010).

Benaim, Collins and Raftis (2008) proposed five process characteristics that
can aid the understanding of individual and collective needs (Figure 2.3).

Figure 2.3. Needfinding process enabling characteristics (Benaim, Collins and
Raftis 2008).

Cooperation

Involvement

Inclusiveness

Openness

Transparency

Each party contributes to best serve their needs, mutually beneficial

Taking part, active participation with personal investment in the outcome

The needs of all stakeholders are acknowledged and respected

Willingness to rethink, review own values/processes in benefit of stakeholders

Information is made publicly available, promotes participation and builds trust
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Some scholars have dug more in depth into the human needs field. Among
those, Manfred Max-Neef, Maslow and Ventegodt developed theories
about needs and their relation to quality of life, concepts closely connected
to the health and wellbeing of our societies. These are explored in the next
section.

2.3.1Theories of Needs

Ventegodt, Hilden and Merrick (2003) in their Integrative Quality of Life
(IOQL) theory state that wellbeing is not a direct consequence of the
fulfillment of needs but the latter contributes to a higher QOL. However,
Max-Neef defines QOL as a measure of the capability of a person to satisfy
his fundamental human needs (Max-Neef 1991). The literature here
presented is based on Max-Neef´s theory of needs.

Human needs are defined as needs that are finite, few and classifiable. They
are the same in all cultures and throughout all historical periods and what
changes over time and among different cultures is the way those needs are
satisfied. This leads to the theory that the characteristics of each culture are
mainly defined by the satisfiers, which evolve over time together with the
evolving societies. (Max-Neef 1991)

The satisfaction of these needs can happen at three different levels:

• with regards to oneself,
• with regards to the social group, and
• with regards to the environment.

The needs defined by Max-Neef are the following:

Figure 2.4. Nine fundamental human needs (Max-Neef 1991).
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Max-Neef (1991) states that “any fundamental human need that is not
satisfied reveals a human poverty”. Poverty is not only understood as
economic poverty but as protection poverty due to violence or affection
poverty due to oppression among others.

Another common aspect of Ventegodt and Max-Neef’s theories lays in the
concept that no longer needs are satisfied with mere external products
(food, shelter, etc), but is the person who has to take active part in the
accomplishment of those.

Furthermore, in the current state of our industrialized society, goods are
usually seen as satisfiers in itself. This leads in words of Max-Neef (1991)
to an “alienated society engaged in a senseless productivity race”. Thus, it
is necessary to relate needs not only to goods and services but on a higher
level to social practices and organizational values and models, intimately
connected to social sustainability.

“Much recent design has satisfied only evanescent wants and desires,
while the genuine needs of man have often been neglected by the
designer. The economic, psychological, spiritual, technological, and
intellectual needs of a human being are usually more difficult and less
profitable to satisfy than the carefully engineered and manipulated
'wants' inculcated by fad and fashion.”

(Papanek 1992)

2.3.2Needfinding

Besides reviewing the theories behind human needs and their connection to
sustainable development, it is essential to understand how our society
approaches the task of identifying those needs, better known as
needfinding, and the validity of the methods applied.

Needfinding, is a term coined by Robert McKim around the 1970s as a
qualitative method for identifying the real needs of the customers, which he
considered the key aspect for succeeding in the early phases of the design
of new products (Patanik and Becker 1999).

Finding needs is looking for something that is missing, a perceived or
underlying lack (Faste 1987).
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Faste (1987) suggested the existence of two distinguished perspectives of
perceiving needs: i) the Needer, is the person itself, who realizes the
existence of a need and experiences the lack of something. ii) the
Needfinder, who identifies the lack when observing other’s activities or
behaviours (Faste 1987).

The traditional methods of identifying needs have mainly revolved around
interviews, surveys and some more developed methods such as focus
groups, which basically looked at the customer acceptance of an already
developed product (Patanik and Becker 1999). In contrast to these
articulated research techniques, the field of needfinding has evolved during
the last years, and new methods extracted from social sciences have started
to play an important role. Observational techniques deriving from
anthropology and ethnographic research focus on understanding the needs
of the participants, while being in their real environments (Webber 2009).

These methods are proved to be less intrusive for the participants, reducing
their conscious behaviour during the research (Figure 2.5). Furthermore,
they serve for uncovering functional, cultural, emotional and social latent
needs rather than explicit knowledge they already hold about their needs
(Sato 2009, 41; Webber 2009).

Figure 2.5. Different techniques and its capacity to access various levels of
knowledge (adapted from Visser et al. 2005).

For an organization, understanding the real need being addressed by their
product-service offer is essential in creating a strong and sustained business
model that relies not in one specific product, but in the perceived human
need for providing that function (Faste 1987). Max-Neef also identified this
fact while developing his theory of Human Scale Development:

surface

deep
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“Therefore, we watch the feverish and obsessive doings of the
technocrats who design solutions before having identified where the
real problems lie.”

(Max-Neef 1991)

In complex systems, such as the Ageing Society, with many actors taking
part in the development of new products and services it is widely
understood the need of involving all the stakeholders in identifying and
getting to consensus on the needs of the various groups. Past trends tended
to analyze these groups independently, usually focusing on a single group,
limiting the capacity to understand, from a systems perspective, the
interactions and interdependency among these actors (Lee 2005, Altschuld
and Witkin 2000; Lee, Altschud and White 2007). Furthermore, the active
participation of the several actors that constitute a complex system implies
both an understanding of their needs and a sense of ownership of the
solution (Lee 2005).

This thesis looks at the initial steps of the development of habitat solutions
for elderly, where participatory needfinding and co-creation processes take
place. The research will focus on understanding the factors that enable a
smoother introduction of elderly in those participatory processes. In order
to accomplish this task, there is a need to understand both the needs of the
elderly and other stakeholders in regards to participating in such a process,
as well as the underlying needs of those elderly in regards to their habitats.
In so recommendations can be given on how a needfinding and co-creation
process can be designed so that it addresses the needs the elders might have
for a future habitat solution. Connecting this purpose with a general
needfinding process, the research will address the first three steps:
Observations, Frameworks and Directions, leaving the Solutions phase for
further research on the topic (Figure 2.6).

Figure 2.6. Highlighted needfinding process phases addressed in this research
(adapted from Beckman and Barry 2007).
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2.4 Participatory Action Research and
Appreciative Inquiry

For the purpose presented in the previous section, Action Research (AR)
represents a shift in the paradigm of scientific research. Moving from
research on people towards research with people, AR sees the world as a set
of interconnected actors, not objects, who take part in the creation of their
everyday lives. As a result, AR is a participatory method, in which, as
opposed to traditional research, empirical data is not only collected through
strictly scientific methods, but also through social and anthropological
research methods, such as dialogues, ethnographies, etc. The action
researcher may acquire different roles during the process, for instance, from
participant to facilitator or evaluator. (Rassmusen 2004)

Both Denzin (2001) and Ger (1997) already called for research that aims at
empowering the consumer by integrating them in the process and in so,
understanding local opportunities in order to translate them into action.

Reason and Bradbury (2001, 1) define Participatory (PAR) as “a
participatory, democratic process concerned with developing practical
knowing in the pursuit of worthwhile human purposes.” In this sense, PAR
is seen as a synergy of theoretical research and practical action that merge
into practical knowledge to solve local problems (Brinberg and Hirschman
1986). Authors such as McNiff and Whitehead (2006) assert that this
knowledge is not stable, but uncertain, evolving and context-dependent.

PAR’s problem centric approach has been criticized by many authors, who
see the evolution of this new approach into a more opportunity centric
model. The original model of PAR developed by Lewin (1951) was based
on a three step process:

1. Unfreezing, reducing the forces resistant to change
2. Moving, introducing a change
3. Refreezing, getting into a new equilibrium

However, this initial model evolved into what is known as “traditional
action research”, representing a problem centric method with the following
stages (Cummings and Worley 2005):

1. Problem identification and consultation
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2. Data gathering and preliminary diagnosis
3. Feedback to a key client or group
4. Joint diagnosis of the problem
5. Joint action planning
6. Action
7. Data gathering after action

This model presumes that something is wrong within the system,
representing a negative approach, which might affect the outcome of the
research by introducing biases and skepticism during the data collection
(Boyd and Bright 2007) and limiting the participant’s capacity to envision a
greater future (Seligman 1992). This critic is inspired by positive
psychology theories, which argue that society knows more about the defects
than the joy, strengths and happiness of people (Seligman 2002).

Appreciative Inquiry (AI) is seen as a complement to PAR by introducing
an opportunity centered model, in which the communities taking part in the
research are seen as centers of great potential and strength for change
(Ludema et al. 2003).  Following positive psychology theories, AI affirms
that every community/organization/individual has something positive to
share with the rest of the communities and tries to identify it and use it for
enacting change and action (Cooperrider, Whitney and Stavros 2008).

The combination of PAR and AI leads to a new process with four stages:

Figure 2.7. PAR and AI phases (Cooperrider, Whitney and Stavros 2003).

•What are the images and activities at play when this community/
organization is functioning at its best?

Discover

•What might be possible with respect to our topic if we were to imagine a
future, ideal community/organization?

Dream

•What are the most compelling actionable ideas and how might we put them
into use?

Design

•What will we actually do to bring about the change we envision? How will we
track and encourage our progress?

Destiny
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2.5 Research Context Summary

A brief summary of each of the concepts presented in the literature review
is provided:

Design Thinking is characterized by two main aspects:

• A systems thinking perspective: seeing the world as a set of
interconnected, collaborative and multidisciplinary ingredients

• A human needs oriented approach: as opposed to a product oriented
approach

Regarding PSS, four characteristics appear relevant to be highlighted:

• Focuses on the function offered rather than on the product
• Sustainability is closely related and incorporated into the concept
• Requires multi-stakeholder collaboration networks
• Is vague regarding the needs centered approach perspective

Looking at human needs and needfinding process it is essential to
understand that:

• Any human need not satisfied represents human poverty
• The social system creates the platforms for individuals to meet their needs
• No longer needs are satisfied with mere products
• Needfinding evolves from you live were we work, towards we work where

you live

Finally, PAR and AI both share the following values:

• Focus on valuing local opportunities and constraints: “solutions lie in the
local”.

• Empower the consumer through inclusion in the research of their lives.
• Research goes hand in hand with action; the goal is to create workable

solutions.
• Co-created process with leveled hierarchies among stakeholders included.
• Democratization of knowledge production.

These values connect all the dots that have been mentioned along the
literature review in the previous pages. Hence, PAR and AI are used in this
thesis as the research framework that informs the methodology designed in
order to answer the research questions previously established in section 1.3.
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3.Research Method

This section describes the methodology used for collecting and analyzing
data to inform the stated research questions. For this purpose the PAR and
AI framework presented in the previous section has been used.

The methods applied during the data collection process were commonly
grounded in the PAR and AI theories. That means all the questions and
inquiries were structured based on the first three phases previously detailed
of Discover, Dream, and Design (Figure 2.7). Those correspond,
respectively, to an analysis of the current reality, a vision of an ideal
situation and finally a description on what ideas could be put into action.
Destiny, a specification of how to put those ideas into action, is left for the
last sections of the thesis, discussion and conclusion, where
recommendations for an improved process of participatory needfinding and
co-creation process with elderly are developed.

As a result the data collection process consists of these four stages during
which different research methods are used depending on the context and the
research target (Figure 3.1).

Figure 3.1. Research method stages.

3.1 Literature Review

In order to understand the challenge being faced, an in depth literature
review was carried out divided in two sections.

3.1.1The Ageing Society Literature Review

The first part was focused on the academic topics of the Ageing Society and
more specifically habitats for the Ageing Society and their implication

Elderly Online Questionnaire-Appreciative Inquiry

Case Studies Cooperative Housing-Växthuset/Färdknäppen/Byagården

Expert Interviews: Nicola Morelli & Lars Marlgrem

STAGE 1- DISCOVER STAGE 2- DREAM STAGE 3- DESIGN STAGE 4- DESTINY

Choice of the most actionable ideas
and prototype recommendations

Literature Review
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regarding sustainable development. The Ageing Society is regarded by the
author as a critical topic in our current society, thus was considered a good
starting point for the research.

3.1.2Product-Service Systems and Design Thinking

Due to the author’s background, there was a previous interest in the topics
of Product-Service Systems and Design Thinking, their interconnectedness
and possibilities to move society towards sustainability. As a result, an
extensive literature review was carried out on both topics.

The key discoveries in both sections of the literature review merged in a
space where human needs and their satisfaction appeared to be the
cornerstone of the research. Thus, further literature review was carried on
the topic of human needs and current needfinding approaches.

3.2 Expert Interviews

Two semi-structured interviews were completed with experts from the
fields of PSS and Cooperative Housing in Sweden (Appendix C). The aim
was to discover the current status of those two fields and “dream” on what
would be possible in an ideal case.

Lars Marlgrem, as an ex-chairman of the social board in Lund’s
government, an ombudsman in the Swedish Tenants Organization and as an
entrepreneur working in developing Cooperative Housing in Sweden,
provided very relevant information on the concept of Cooperative Housing,
specifically focusing on elderly and sustainability. Furthermore, the
nuances of the current needfinding processes and how a desired future
participatory process could look like were also discussed.

Nicola Morelli, as an expert in PSS and having worked intensively
developing PSS for elderly, introduced his perspective on the connection
between housing for elderly and PSS. Furthermore, he provided insights on
his experience in participatory needfinding and co-creation processes with
elderly and how an ideal case would look like.

Intended outcome:

In an attempt to partly answer the main #RQ, the interviews were used to
understand the potential of PSS applied to the concept of housing for
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elderly and more specifically Cooperative Housing. Furthermore, enablers
of real multi-stakeholder needfinding processes with elderly were outlined,
which provided the author with results to answer the #SRQ2

3.3 Elderly Online Questionnaire

A questionnaire grounded on appreciative inquiry methods was developed
and distributed through various online elderly forums in Spain and USA.
These were chosen as a non-European country and a Southern European
country in order to get a broader cultural perspective in the results. The
intent with this questionnaire was twofold: in the first place, to get people
engaged through telling stories about themselves and in so understanding
their underlying values and needs; and, secondly, to get a sense of what is
valued and looked for when moving to a new habitat.

The questionnaire was divided into four sections:

• About you
• Your life perspective
• The place where you enjoy live
• Let’s dream a little bit

The first three sections correspond to the Discover phase, were the current
reality was assessed. The last section goes into the Dream phase, providing
the space to imagine an even better future (see full questionnaire in
appendix D).

When analyzing the results three steps were followed:

3.3.1Human Needs Classification

Initially, in order to categorize the information of the first section “Your
Life Perspective”, for each question and respondent Max Neef’s nine
fundamental human needs were used. A chart was built and the text
scanned to find satisfiers corresponding to each of the Max-Neef’s needs on
the words of the participants. With this chart it was easier to asses which
needs are currently satisfied and which are not. Then, a data triangulation
and validation stage was done by comparing these answers to the
respondents’ answer to the question number 10 “To which extent do you
feel there is room for improvement of these aspects in your life?” in which
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each respondent was asked to assess his/her satisfaction in relation to each
of Max-Neef’s nine fundamental needs.

3.3.2Urban Life Areas Classification

The second step was to collect the results of the third section of the
questionnaire, “The Place Where You Enjoy Live”. The information was
categorized based on the study from the WHO on Age-friendly Cities that
establishes eight essential areas of urban life: outdoor spaces and buildings;
transportation; housing; social participation; respect and social inclusion;
civic participation and employment; communication and information; and
community support and health services (WHO 2007).

3.3.3Elderly Dreams

Finally, a summary of the results of the last section “Let’s Dream a Little
Bit” is done.

Intended outcome:

Needs of the elderly in regards to the habitats where they live and
challenges and opportunities to take active part in co-creation processes are
identified through this method. These results are addressed towards partly
answering both #SRQ1 and #SRQ2. Besides, this questionnaire was
intended to aid in the triangulation of the results obtained from the three
Case Studies, to ensure that a wide range of elderly perspectives were
covered.

3.4 Case Studies: Växthuset, Färdknäppen
and Byagården

In regards to the three Case Studies: Växthuset, Färdknäppen and
Byagården, interviews were carried out with the three initiators of the
projects, Fredrik Von Platen, Monica William-Olsson and Lars Marlgrem
(Appendix F). For the case of Färdknäppen, a study visit and a situated
interview3 was also carried with a couple currently living in the house.

3 Interview that takes place in the daily environment of the interviewee.
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3.4.1Ethnographic Research

A visit to Stockholm Färdknäppen collective house for elderly was
appointed through which the author had the opportunity to visit an elder
couple currently living in the house. This semi-structured situated interview
provided a better understanding of the functioning of the collective house,
as well as the extent to which elderly needs are addressed by this type of
housing. Likewise, the guiding questions were based on appreciative
inquiry methods.

3.4.2Questionnaire and Interviews

A questionnaire grounded on the appreciative inquiry framework was
extended to the founder of Färdknäppen community, Monica William-
Olsson, which gave a wider perspective of the challenges and opportunities
found during the participatory design process and the process in itself.
Inquiries were also made regarding the positive aspects of living
collectively and how an even better future could look like.

Contact was also established with Växthuset, a Cooperative House for
elderly in Karlskrona, project that is currently being developed. Fredrik
Von Platen, retired architect and board of Seniorhusförening (Senior House
Association) drove the author through the actual stepwise process of
cooperative building of the community and the opportunities and challenges
encountered during the participatory process.

Finally, Lars Marlgrem, as a Cooperative House developer, introduced
Byagården, another currently developing Cooperative Housing for elderly
project in Tomelilla, Sweden. The participatory process was as well
discussed and compared with the other two Case Studies since Lars has
taken active part in the development of Växthuset and has studied the case
of Färdknäppen as well.

The results of these methods were structured as follows:

First the phases, steps and methodologies applied during the three
participatory processes are presented for each of the cases. These were
divided in four sections: Initiation, The meetings, Discussed topics and The
decision making process. Following those, an additional section on how
each of the cases approached sustainability aspects is included. Finally, for



33

each of the processes a customer journey map4 was developed in order to
have a more visual perspective of the results.

Second, the results of the opportunities and challenges found during the
participatory process with the elder are outlined.

Third and last, a future ideal case of participatory process proposed by the
experts is presented.

Intended outcome:

The exploration of the case studies provided information that addresses
both the main #RQ and both #SRQ1 and #SRQ2. This was the main source
of results regarding the possible process enablers and other “ingredients”
that are considered relevant for the improvement of the participatory
process.

3.5 Recommendations Prototype

As part of the discussion, the author, based on the results obtained from the
previous methods, gives recommendations on what are those “ingredients”
that can make the inclusion of elderly in participatory processes smoother.

3.6 Matching Methods to Research Questions

This final summary is presented in order to be clear about which method is
addressing which research question.

#SRQ1: Which topics regarding habitat are valuable to include as a means
to address the needs of the elderly?

For the #SRQ1 Elderly Online Questionnaires informed about the needs of
the elderly, Expert Interviews gave insights on what is recommended to
discuss with elderly and the Case Studies provided insights on what topics
are usually addressed.

4 Graphic representation that describes the journey of a person through a service or
experience, showing the different touch points with which the interaction happens.
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#SRQ2: What process enablers are found to be beneficial in the
participatory processes with elderly?

For the #SRQ2, based on the results of the research realized on the three
Case Studies, a set of opportunities and challenges are described. The
customer journey map adds clarity to the answer.

This question is also informed by the input of the two experts consulted on
their experience in guiding participatory processes with elderly. A set of
process related aspects that were recurrently mentioned are presented as a
result.

#RQ: What are the “ingredients” needed for a smoother inclusion of
elderly in multi-stakeholder participatory processes addressed towards
designing sustainable and need-satisfying habitat solutions?

For the main #RQ, recommendations based on the results of the two sub-
research questions are provided, which help initiators of those projects to
design participatory processes adapted to elderly needs. Further inputs
from the Experts’ Interview are also included as suggested “ingredients”.

3.7 Expected Results

Underlying this research there are several assumptions:

It is assumed that the concept of PSS has the potential to add value to the
concept of Cooperative Housing. Besides, the author believes that using the
essence of PSS, the idea of communicating in terms of functions rather than
products could facilitate the participatory process, in that it could easier the
communication among the different parties involved.

Finally, the author assumes that there is a need to include elderly in our
societies, and doing it through improving their experiences when
participating in the design of their lives could enable a healthier and more
active ageing.
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4.Results

4.1 Expert Interviews

During the semi-structured expert interview phase, although there were two
sets of questions prepared for each of the sessions, some flexibility was
allowed in order to capture aspects that were not totally covered and were
considered relevant for the research. The first result presented below of
these interviews is a deeper understanding of two concepts, Cooperative
Housing and PSS that have been highlighted in the literature review as
relevant for building habitats for elderly. In having a different approach
regarding the questions, the results cannot be compared, but a selection of
the most significant aspects cited has been done.

4.1.1The Concept of Cooperative Housing for Elderly

• Cooperative Housing is the legal structure and under that structure lay
different ways of organizing the community

• What varies between the different organization models is the varying
level of regulated interaction between the cooperative inhabitants

• There is little knowledge about it, it is a quite unknown way of living
• More elderly want to live in a Cooperative Housing than in the

conventional way
• For younger people is much more common
• There are three steps of social relations: a very private area(your

house), a semi-private area (the club house) and the public area (the
outside of the houses)

• Tenants own it and that leaves them the consumer power
• Elderly people are assured that they will get back the same money as

they put in
• The need to move into nursing homes is reduced by 25%
• Better social life, better welfare, and cost reduction
• Possibility to have the care support from the municipality
• A concept that has possibility to take different kinds of care
• Not only building new houses, but also adapting existing ones
• Security of having positive social control from neighbors
• Greater value compared to the cost
• Moving into friends rather than moving into strangers

(Marlgrem 2013)
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4.1.2The Relation of PSS with Housing for Elderly

• Nowadays housing is not just housing, unless someone just builds an
architecture to put elderly people to live in

• The most important is what kind of services are attached to this place
• Elderly should be connected with the other people, community or some

services that are relevant for them, this helps them to be independent
• There are two categories of services: functional services and

psychological and social services
• Augmented neighborhood, a neighborhood that includes physical and

social aspects
• Services for a local level, for instance, know who is around me that can

cut my grass, what can I do for other people, etc
• Elder should not be considered as passive receivers of services
• The more elderly people are independent, the less assistance they need

and the less money they spend on social assistance
• When talking about services the main barriers are technological

(Morelli 2013)

4.1.3Participatory Needfinding Process

Thanks to the interviewees’ expertise in working with elderly, highlights on
their experiences in participatory needfinding and co-creation processes
with elderly were discussed. Below recurrent topics mentioned during both
interviews are described:

Not building conflicts. Reaching consensus and not building conflicts from
the beginning is seen as a very important aspect when building a
community. Specially, money related discussions are prone to end up in
conflicts.

Stories of their lives. Asking about their daily lives, something they are
familiar with, allows for better and more concrete insights and eases their
task, alleviating the pressure of direct questions. During the interviews it
was stated that it is very relevant to involve them in the narrative of their
lives, since that is what makes them interested and it is usually taken as an
opportunity to talk.

Time. A good timing is important, these processes should not take more
time than the time expected for the rest of the project, it should run in
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parallel, otherwise it increases the costs. It was also highlighted that it
should not be perceived by the elder as a too long process.

Flexibility. When a new member wants to enter the process, right timings
and flexibility are important to accommodate all new perspectives.

A facilitator with expertise. Too long processes are sometimes the result of
a non-professional way of discussing and facilitating it. It is necessary to
have a facilitator that guides the whole process and provides a balanced mix
of professional and everyday discussions.

“You have to have someone who is guiding the process…So, have this
person all the way.” (Marlgrem 2013)

“I was kind of a judge-man, when they were having too expensive
plans then I had to say, with my experience, do you want in the kitchen
or do you want in the bathroom.”(Von Platen 2013)

Information & visual material. Sufficient information and provided in a
visual way appear to be important to facilitate the understanding. Rather
than demanding information, asking elder to comment on visuals
(scenarios, images, prototypes, etc) is emphasized as being a more efficient
way to test a hypothesis or to access information about them and their
needs.

“If you go and ask them what are your needs…today they can tell you
something, tomorrow they can tell you something else.”(Morelli 2013)

Shared language. When working with elderly it is important to have an
everyday perspective, to use a language that is shared among all the
participants in the needfinding process. Their level of understanding is
sometimes more basic than what is assumed, so there is a need to lower the
assumptions and create a common language.

“You should not talk about socializing, but you should talk about
eating together or cooking food for each other…Socializing is for us
because we see it from an external perspective and we call it
socialization, it is an academic assumption…”(Morelli 2013)

“But then I had to write it in a way that was suitable for the
contractor.” (Von Platen 2013)
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“The problem is not just that elderly do not want to talk technical, the
problem is that some technical people do not want to hear elderly.”
(Morelli 2013)

4.2 Elderly Online Questionnaire

Ten elders completed this questionnaire. The profile of the respondents is
USA citizens of ages comprised between 55 and 65 and retired, of whom
eight have been living in the same house for at least ten years, two of them
live in an adapted house and the remaining one in an only adult community.

4.2.1Human Needs Classification

The table below summarizes the results under the first section of the
questionnaire “Your life perspective” (Appendix E to see the full chart).

Table 4.1. Human needs satisfaction results

Participation and creation were the two needs to which the respondents
assigned a lower level of satisfaction with four and six respondents
respectively out of ten asserting that there is some little room for
improvements. Creation was hardly mentioned when the respondents were
asked to highlight what they value in life, with some respondents
mentioning aspects such as mental and intellectual stimulation, taking
pictures or gardening. Participation, on the other hand, was the one which
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was mentioned most among the participants, including volunteering,
helping family, networking, participating in the church or various cultural
and physical activities, being an example for society and teaching others. A
recurring pattern was talking about spending money as a way of
participating in the society, mentioned by three of the participants.

Freedom and protection were the ones with highest scores in the level of
satisfaction. Six out of ten respondents talked about time being one of the
most valuable aspects of retirement, specifically time understood in terms
of freedom to decide what they want to do and when they want to do it.

One respondent stated that there is great room for improvement regarding
the needs of affection and subsistence, however it is not clear from the
answers provided what is provoking that. Another respondent assessed the
need for idleness as one with great room for improvement as well, and lack
of time was mentioned recurrently as an important factor.

4.2.2Urban Life Areas Classification

Out of ten respondents five have been living in the same house for all their
life, two moved to their current house around ten years ago, two live in an
adapted flat or apartment and one lives in an adult only community.

None of these communities includes care services. Furthermore, when
asked about the extent to which their communities are adapted to their care
needs, three out of ten stated that the level of adaptation is low. Going
deeper into the question, the participants were inquired to state what kind of
services would be valuable for them. For four of them services related to
social networks and participation are regarded as value adding; one of the
respondents positively valued services in the three areas proposed: physical
self maintenance, activities of daily living and social networks and
participation; while for five of them none of the services would add any
value.

In the questionnaire the participants were asked to describe their
community from a social perspective, explaining what they value most of it,
what type of additional services would they value and what kind of health
care services would they consider as relevant now or for the future. In the
table below the answers are categorized following the eight areas of urban
life essential for an Age-friendly City (Appendix A) developed by WHO
(2007).
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The place where you enjoy life

Outdoor Spaces
& Buildings

How does it look like Suburban
I ride my bike and play tennis

What do you value

Near our church
It is small, safe and quiet
Decent selection of shops and restaurants
Lots of facilities indoors and outdoors

Any extra services Shopping available locally

Transportation

How does it look like Car required

What do you value
Good access to mayor highways
Walkability
150 miles of bike trails

Any extra services Public transportation(x2)
More transportation

Housing

How does it look like Too big
No services within walking distance

What do you value

Everything I need is close (x3)
The cost of living is small(x3)
Accessible house(x3)
A house where I can live in the rest of my life

Any extra services
Groceries within walking distance
Grocery stores providing online ordering and
delivery

Social
Participation

How does it look like

No significant social interaction, prefer solitude
Lot of opportunities for social interaction, circle of
friends
Retirees of my age I enjoy socializing with
Members of country club, active senior
community center

What do you value

Not structured, I do what I want
People here are great, good neighbors
The other people of my age that live here
Entertainment, having so much to do

Any extra services ------------------------------------------------------------------

Respect &
Social Inclusion

How does it look like Various life viewpoints
Different age groups

What do you value No children allowed

Any extra services ------------------------------------------------------------------

Civic
participation &
Employment

How does it look like ------------------------------------------------------------------

What do you value ------------------------------------------------------------------

Any extra services ------------------------------------------------------------------
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Communication
& Information

How does it look like
Yahoo group for information and informal
exchanges
Feel comfortable speaking to neighbors

What do you value ------------------------------------------------------------------

Any extra services ------------------------------------------------------------------

Community
Support &
Health Services

How does it look like
For big health things we need to drive 30km
Spend a lot of time in the exercise classes
Neighbors know each other

What do you value

Facilities for exercise indoors and outdoors (x2)
Close by health care services, doctors and
hospital(x3)
Close by care homes if that time arrives
Living independently
Closeness to family

Any extra services A housekeeper
Table 4.2. Habitat needs classification in Eight Areas of Age-friendly Cities.

Another relevant aspect that was touched upon is the process of accessing
that community or house were the participants currently live. Two of them
contacted an expert to aid them during the process. Closeness to family,
closeness to work, lifelong accommodation or possibility of remodeling for
adapting it were some of the criteria mentioned for the final choice.

4.2.3Elderly Dreams

Finally, a summary of the results in the last section “Let’s Dream a Little
Bit” is done. When inquired about how their dreamed future would look
like in five years time, two of the respondents made reference to
environmental aspects; three of them mentioned an improvement in diverse
health care related aspects. A more people oriented government is foreseen
and also a new service in which groceries provide home delivery of online
ordered food. One even dreamed about waking up being ten years younger.

When asked if they would see themselves actively participating in the
pursue of their dream together with other public or private stakeholders
nine out of ten denied the possibility. However, they perceive some value in
doing so, for instance in the possibility of helping to create a senior-friendly
community, to build homes, to help people become self-sufficient with food
or just to participate in “small” things and leaving the “big” things to those
who feel the need to take them.
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4.3 Case Studies

In regards to the three Case Studies: Växthuset, Färdknäppen and
Byagården, interviews were carried out with the three initiators of the
projects, Fredrik Von Platen, Monika William-Olsson and Lars Marlgrem.
The results are structured as follows:

• First the phases, steps and methodologies applied during the three
participatory processes. For each of those a customer journey map
was developed (Figure 4.1).

• Second, the opportunities and challenges found during the
participatory process with the elder

• Third and last, how a future ideal case of participatory process
would look like from the experts’ perspective

4.3.1The Participatory Process

In order to summarize the results of the three participatory processes in a
visually compelling manner, a customer journey map was drawn with the
main phases that were mentioned during the interviews (Appendix G).

Figure 4.1. Customer journey map of the three participatory processes

42

4.3 Case Studies

In regards to the three Case Studies: Växthuset, Färdknäppen and
Byagården, interviews were carried out with the three initiators of the
projects, Fredrik Von Platen, Monika William-Olsson and Lars Marlgrem.
The results are structured as follows:

• First the phases, steps and methodologies applied during the three
participatory processes. For each of those a customer journey map
was developed (Figure 4.1).

• Second, the opportunities and challenges found during the
participatory process with the elder

• Third and last, how a future ideal case of participatory process
would look like from the experts’ perspective

4.3.1The Participatory Process

In order to summarize the results of the three participatory processes in a
visually compelling manner, a customer journey map was drawn with the
main phases that were mentioned during the interviews (Appendix G).

Figure 4.1. Customer journey map of the three participatory processes



43

Each of the phases is detailed below for the three Case Studies: Växthuset
(V), Färdknäppen (F) and Byagården (B).

Initiation

V: Karlskrona Seniorhusförening or senior house association creates a
concept for a Cooperative House. The concept is discussed with members
of the association with an interest in moving in. These members propose
modifications to the initial concept. Then partnership with a housing
company with interest in building it is established. Finally, the housing
company offers the concept to several contractors for further development.

F: An association is formed by friends, relatives and other interested people
gathered by two initiators. Ideas are discussed during two years and then
partnership with a public housing company is established. The company
together with an architect builds the house.

The initial discussions have their roots on these two questions:

“How can middle-aged and elderly people help each other acquire
more social contact, have a better quality of life and be less dependent
on municipal service through living closer to each other in a suitable
environment?

How should an apartment house be designed in order to encourage
middle-aged people to leave “the empty nest” when children have
moved out, so that the large apartment again can be used by other
families with children?”

(Färdknäppen 2013)

B: An entrepreneur sees an opportunity in a specific location, which is
adequate for Cooperative Housing for elderly and develops a concept. The
community is then called for a meeting in which the concept is explained
and discussed until a consensus is reached on whether it should be built or
not. Then, when the finances are cleared and the entrepreneur makes sure
there is enough people that sign in, the participatory process starts.
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The meetings: needfinding and co-creation methods

V: A formula called study circles5 is used as a method to involve future
inhabitants in the process. Circles of around eight members are formed to
discuss different aspects of the concept. The discussions are moderated by a
kind of “judge man” that determines what is economically feasible. The
study circles also serve for people with an initial interest to test their
suitability to take part in it.

All-member meetings are used for taking general decisions, which include
the housing company.

F: The association arranges meetings both with all the members and forms
smaller groups that specialize in certain questions. The small groups have
their own meetings and meet with the housing company and architect.
Every second month a general meeting is held which also includes the
architect and the housing company to inform on the advances and
decisions.

Drawings and plans are provided by the architect during the big meetings to
discuss, but not beforehand,

“the architect wasn’t that clever to give us participants drawings and
other project-information in time” (William-Olsson 2013).

B: First the local community illustrates how the concept should look like
from outside, they are provided with whiteboards and blank papers to draw
the different possibilities. Then the future tenants together with the architect
discuss how the areas with a common interest should look like. They are
asked the following questions:

“What is that you want to do together? What should be the function of
this house that you cannot do in your own house and that you want to
do together with the others?”

(Marlgrem 2013)

5 Groups of around ten people that come together and chose a topic to discuss and/or study.
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Then a brainstorming session is held in the whiteboard. For the individual
gardens, the tenants are asked to design individually how they want it to
look like.

For all these methods, an expert that guides the process is used.

Discussed topics

V: Initial physical changes to the first concept of the building are discussed,
with aspects such as the type of alarm for emergencies, the size of the
bathrooms and kitchen or the balcony. On the social part, a maxima is
established “if you move into a building like this, you have to be prepared
for it and you will use all your social gifts to make it work” (Von Platen
2013), thus the potential members assess their suitability in regards to the
concept.  No other social or community related aspects are mentioned.
Discussion is also held on the neighborhood services such as public
transport, shopping facilities and closeness to nature.

F: The location of the house and whether to use an already existing
building or build a new one is discussed. Location and type of common
facilities, inside distribution of the apartments, size of the apartments and
whether they should serve as normal flats or just be used for sleeping and
then using the common kitchen and living room are also in the centre of
debate, connected to the level of privacy. The focus is on the spaces and
how to design the building.

“The first inhabitants could decide on specific features…and maybe
that is not what the next inhabitant wants” (Sandstedt 2013).

Topics such as transportation, outdoor spaces and community support and
health services are also discussed. Sustainability is on the table during the
process but in a minor level. Further services are not discussed,

“this is a self-managed community, there are no services, we take care
of everything” (Sandstedt 2013).

B: The process is divided in three steps regarding how the social
relationships take place:

First the most private area is discussed, the individual houses. In this case
the tenants are not offered the possibility to discuss the interior design since
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it is an already established house model that when repeated contributes to
cutting costs. Furthermore, “all experience says that even though you have
a white paper and tell everyone to decide what they want, you are going to
get something like this” and since grand part of it is regulated by law, “it is
not much up to you as a consumer and in the end it does not add so much
value” (Marlgrem 2013). The design of the garden is decided by each of the
tenants.

The second part discussed is the semi-private area, the club or common
house where what needs and wants to be done together by the tenants is
decided. That implies deciding the interior design of the place.

Finally, a third step, the most public area is discussed, the house
surroundings. These are designed also based on the needs and wants of the
tenants, on what kind of activities are going to take place there.

The finances are also discussed along the process, the amounts considered
necessary to run the community.

The decision making process

V: A proposal based on the association concept is presented by each of the
contractors in a contest format. These proposals are assessed based on a
pre-established point system developed by the association together with the
housing company. The winning contractor builds the proposal after some
last modifications suggested in the study circles by the future inhabitants.

A real scale prototype of the balcony is also used to facilitate the decision
making.

F: The decision making process is based on discussions that end with a
final voting system.

B: Consensus is the concept used for the decision making. The idea of
having consensus among the future tenants is what is put upfront in order
not to build conflicts from the beginning. Proposals that do not get support
from the rest of the tenants are discarded.

Another factor taken into account is the costs, it is critical that the value
obtained equals or exceeds the cost.
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Finally time is the third factor; the participatory process is designed to run
in parallel to the building process, so decisions need to be taken in specific
times. Furthermore, it is taken into account the delay that a decision might
imply in the building process.

About sustainability

From the three interviews with the initiators of the respective projects, it
can be outlined that for two of them considerations regarding sustainability
were only introduced by the housing company responsible for building the
Cooperative House. Furthermore, this did not happen during the
participatory process, but when designing the concept on their offices. For
the third case, some small discussions happened during the participatory
process, but in words of the interviewee it was “not much” (William-Olson
2013).

4.3.2Opportunities and Challenges of Involving
Elderly

Opportunities

• Acquire capacity to regulate the terms on how to live together. “When
they move in, they don’t move into strangers, they move into friends,
and that is very important” (Marlgrem 2013)

• Consumer power, control over the decision when creating something
together. “Karlskrona Seniorhusförening said, if you modify it like
this, then you can be sure that there would be people that would move
in” (Von Platen 2013).

Challenges

• Make elders feel that they have a consensus, not to build conflicts from
the beginning.

• Long processes make tenants feel that it is not efficient. “Many long
and sometimes painful discussions, many tears but also some
joy.”(William-Olsson 2013)

• Discussions that take very long when there is no one guiding the
process, which implies a cost. “It is so easy to stay in the same spot
and discussions go around and around” (Marlgrem 2013).

• Lack of experience and knowledge on certain aspects such as costs.
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• Elder seen as a “complication” in the process for the rest of
stakeholders and their own perception of them being a “complication”
(William-Olsson 2013).

• Differences in decision power based on the level of implication in the
process.

4.3.3A Dreamed Participatory Process

Lars Marlgrem, in his description of a dreamed participatory process
described all the pieces that the rest of the interviewees had expressed as
their dreams. This is the fragment extracted from the interview:

“You can have a website which is a place to meet and in a community
you can have the space, and the community says well we have this
space that we can build for elderly people, who wants to be
involved?...I want to live there and I want to live in a three room
house, so I can put my name there, like Second Life, and then you build
it up from the beginning with involvement and you can have this kind of
discussion with someone from the community that coordinates…And
this property housing group they can say ok this is how we want to live
and how much we are prepared to pay, who wants to build it?. Then
you have much more consumer power”

(Marlgrem 2013)
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5.Discussion

This section of the thesis is presented as the convergent phase in the
research, where the author suggests guidelines for future multi-stakeholder
participatory needfinding and co-creation processes aimed at developing
sustainable habitat solutions for the elderly. These recommendations are
informed by the results of the literature review and data collection phases
and the author’s interpretation of those.

The Discussion is then the author’s contribution to the topic here presented;
the answer to the main research question:

#RQ: What are the “ingredients” needed for a smoother inclusion of
elderly in participatory processes addressed towards designing sustainable
and need-satisfying habitat solutions?

The Discussion is structured based on:

First. Supporting concepts that
can improve the value and the
adequacy of Cooperative
Housing for elderly projects
developed through participatory
processese.

Second. The overarching
enablers of a participatory
process with elder.

Third. The steps of the
participatory process discovered
during the Case Studies
exploration: Initiation,
Needfinding, Co-creation and
Decision Making. Under each of
the steps different relevant
aspects specific to those are
elaborated and discussed.

Figure 5.1. Suggested improvements (Appendix H)
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Fourth. A discussion on the results validity and future work.

5.1 The Participatory Process

5.1.1Human-Centered Approach: Needs-Based
Process

In the results obtained from the Case Studies exploration it was observed
that the three experts and initiators of the Cooperative Housing projects,
when inquired about the needfinding processes, tended to refer to the co-
creation process of the buildings in itself and not much was mentioned
about exploring the human needs of the individuals and how the habitats
would satisfy those needs. This can be appreciated in the customer journey
map (Appendix G), where the needfinding phase is overlooked and given
less importance.

This implies that the current approach is a more organization centered
approach, in which the needs of the stakeholders are less valued than the
concept of the habitat solution in itself and the interest of the organizations:

Figure 5.2. Current organization-centered approach.

This approach undermines the capacity of those individuals to meet their
needs through their habitat solutions, since very little importance is given
to each individual needs. Habitats are regarded as potential platforms
created by the social system for these individuals to meet both their
individual and collective needs. In so, the author proposes a human-
centered and need-centered approach that directs the participatory process
towards satisfying those needs and in so complying with the fourth SP, "in

Needs

Public &
Private

Organizations
Habitat
Solution
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a sustainable society people are not subject to conditions that systematically
undermine their capacity to meet their needs". The proposed approach is a
nested model (Figure 5.3) in which human needs are in the center of the
bigger systems: habitat solutions, public & private business, local
communities, society and the biosphere.

Figure 5.3. Suggested human needs-centered nested model.

This model is adapted from the “society within the biosphere” model
proposed by Ròbert et al. (2010, 34) in which the biosphere is the bigger
system, where life exists and upon which all economic and social progress
depends (TNS 2009). The model goes from the bigger system, the
biosphere, and moves through smaller subsystems: society, local
communities, organizations and habitat solutions, until reaching the
individual and his/her needs, which are in the center of every activity.

The design thinking approach (Young 2010) is also represented in this
model, by putting people at the center of the design process and
implementing a broader contextual view of the system, including not only
the habitat solution, but the local communities and society within the
biosphere, which are taken into account along the participatory process.

5.1.2PSS: Functions-Based Dialogues

As mentioned in the literature review, customers are in fact interested in
meeting their needs rather than owning products per se (Stahel 1986); they
would prefer suppliers that provide an integrated fulfillment of needs
(Tukker and Tischner 2006). In the case of habitat solutions, it is clear that
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habitats are not only about the physical building, but a combination of that
space and its surroundings with the services provided in them, what Morelli
(2013) introduced as "augmented neighborhood".

Derived from the Case Studies exploration, the current state of the
Cooperative Housing model can be framed within the first type of PSS
(Figure 2.2) proposed by Tukker and Tischner(2006), a product-oriented
service. The public housing companies develop the concept of the house in
collaboration with the tenants and once it is built, the ownership is
transferred to the tenants who are responsible for adding extra services
when needed by the community. This is thought to be beneficial for the
elderly, in acquiring the power and the control over the community
functioning. However, it collides with the PSS approach in which the
consumer buys the functionality needed rather than the physical product,
while the ownership stays in the provider’s side.

Morelli (2013) affirmed that “the most important aspect of developing
housing for elderly lies in what kind of services are attached to this place”;
thus, elderly should not be considered as passive receivers of those services,
but active creators. Besides, Marlgrem (2013) pointed out his success in
using a method for exploring the elder's needs regarding the services that
should be provided in each of the spaces of the habitat. The method
consists on asking: "What is the function of______ that you cannot do in
______?", and in words of Marlgrem, enables communication and
understanding with the elderly. Likewise, communicating in terms of
functions aids dematerialization and detachment of existing solutions. Thus,
it provides a space for creativity, a need expressed by elder in the
questionnaires, and innovation by allowing the introduction of radically
new solutions.

Therefore, it can be concluded that the current approach regarding the
Cooperative Housing concept is not fully grounded in the concept of PSS;
nonetheless, when looking at the wording used during the co-creation phase
in the participatory process, there is an inclination towards applying the
theory behind it when using the term “function”.

Thus, the author proposes an overarching function-based approach when
communicating during the whole participatory process.  An example can
be introduced at the beginning to aid comprehension. For instance, the
function of a car would be to transport a person from A to B, or the function
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of a food delivery service would be to provide the food in the place and
time needed.

In order to be structured during the process, the Eight Areas of Age-friendly
Cities can be used as a means to cover all the areas in which habitat
solutions need to provide functions (Appendix A). This suggestion will be
further discussed in section 5.5.1.

5.1.3Sustainability: Introducing the Concept

When looking at the participatory process from a sustainability
perspective, it is clear from the expert interviews that none of them had
included it in their conversations as an umbrella concept that is present
throughout all the designs and decisions. William-Olsson (2013) asserted
that Färdknäppen was aware of this factor, but was not much discussed.
Marlgrem (2013) and Von Platen (2013) discussed the sustainability
potential of the Cooperative House concept in itself looking at it from a
triple bottom line perspective: social, economical and environmental
sustainability. Nonetheless, the online questionnaire manifested the
consciousness and interest of the respondents regarding the topic of
sustainability and their active engagement in activities that foster it.

Looking at the process through the lens of the 4SPs, used as the definition
of sustainability in this thesis, it is clear that the current approach is not
enough to move society towards sustainability. The first 3SPs are
overlooked in these processes and approached in a non strategic way, with
actions such as installing solar panels or putting a recycling station, which
might not necessarily move the community towards sustainability.
However, while the Sustainability Principles mentioned in section 1.1.2
offer a robust definition and clear boundaries to ensure sustainability, they
are difficult to communicate in every-day terms and they may not appear
relevant to the participants in the process.

Therefore, in order to take advantage of the great potential habitat solutions
for elderly present for moving society towards sustainability, there is a need
to translate these four Sustainability Principles into terms that are accessible
to all the participants.

The author proposes to use the four “care instructions” here presented, as a
means to create a common understanding of sustainability among all the
participants that is operational during the whole participatory process.
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These “care instructions” were developed by The Natural Step in an attempt
to provide an easier and every-day understanding of the 4SPs:

“1. Reduce our dependence on fossil fuel and heavy metals.

2. Reduce our dependence on synthetic chemicals that persist in nature.

3. Reduce our destruction of nature.

4. Ensure that we are not stopping people globally from meeting their
needs.”

(TNS 2010)

5.1.4Process Phases

The observation of the author regarding the lack of needs exploration,
together with the PSS concept implementation and the perspective on
sustainability leads to propose a participatory process consistent of four
distinguished but overlapping phases: Initiation, Needfinding, Co-creation
and Decision-Making.

Initiation. An element in the system starts the process of creating a
Cooperative House. That element gathers all possible stakeholders, which
together create a vision of a compelling sustainable habitat solution.

Needfinding. All the stakeholders go through a process of needs discovery
and seek a common space where all those different needs can be satisfied.

Co-creation. The stakeholders co-create the habitat solution based on the
previous needs. Social and physical aspects of the habitat are addressed in
the process, as well as sustainability related approaches.

Decision-making. The stakeholders go through a strategic decision process
that moves the project towards the envisioned future in which the needs of
all are satisfied and a solution compliant with the 4SPs is developed.

5.2 Participatory Process Enablers

When designing a participatory process it is essential to understand the
variety of individuals taking part in the process, the target audience. This
thesis focuses on the elderly, which differs from other target audiences in
the aspects that enable its smoother inclusion in a participatory process.
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The author chose to use PAR and AI as an overarching framework for the
research, which appeared to be an enabler as well when communicating
with elderly. Furthermore, during the two expert interviews various aspects
were recurrently mentioned as enablers. Below those are discussed as
recommendations to be taken into account during the whole duration of the
participatory process, and guidelines on how they could be implemented
are provided.

5.2.1PAR and AI Framework

The author applied the joint PAR and AI framework in structuring the
research methodology and the various questionnaires and interviews carried
out. Looking at the outcome of these methods, a high engagement can be
appreciated from the interviewees and mostly from the online
questionnaires. When asked how did they enjoyed the online questionnaire,
out of five points, 4 of the respondents gave 3 points, 4 gave 4 and 1 gave
5, which indicates that in general they enjoyed answering. The PAR and AI
framing provides the space for the interviewees to talk about themselves, to
tell their stories. Morelli (2013) highlighted this fact during the interview as
essential when doing ethnographic research with elderly. These factors
encourage the author to propose its use in further research with elderly.

The author recommends the utilization of such framing when going through
the whole participatory process. Each of the steps previously mentioned:
Initiation, Needfinding, Co-creation and Decision-making is identified with
each of the phases of Discover, Dream, Design and Destiny. A guiding
inquiry for each of the phases is suggested based on the ones proposed by
the PAR and AI framework. Each of these inquiries provides a positive
framing that aims at engaging both the community and stakeholders
through the opportunity to tell the stories of their lives and their view of a
better future. Normally, those inquiries are used with already existing
communities, nonetheless here are used as the base for creating a new one.

Discover: Initiation

What will be the images and activities at play when this community/
organization will be functioning at its best?

Dream: Needfinding

What might be possible with respect to our needs if we were to imagine a
future, ideal community/organization?
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Design: Co-creation

What are the most compelling actionable ideas regarding the habitat’s
social and physical design and how might we put them into use?

Destiny: Decision-making

How will we actually take decisions in order to bring about the change we
envision?

5.2.2Facilitator

As outlined from the interviews with both the experts and the initiators of
each of the Case Studies, in participatory processes where very diverse
stakeholders are present, there is usually a need for a facilitator. A
facilitator as defined by Roger Schwarz (2002) is “a person whose selection
is acceptable to all the members of the group, who is substantively neutral,
and who has no substantive decision-making authority diagnoses and
intervenes to help a group improve how it identifies and solves problems
and makes decisions, to increase the group's effectiveness”. Schwarz
affirms that this is done by facilitating two aspects:

1. The process the group is going through
2. The structure of the group

When analyzing the definition proposed by Schwarz, and comparing it to
the results of the research done, it is clear that it is not enough to have an
external person facilitating the process and the structure, but skills and
knowledge on the aspects discussed are also important (Marlgrem 2013),
since that creates trust among the different stakeholders and mainly within
the elderly community. So a third facilitating aspect is included:

3. The content that is being discussed or dialogued

The role of the facilitator regarding the specific needs of the case here
presented of a multi-stakeholder participatory process involving elderly is
then the role of a “facilitative leader” (University of Virginia n.d). A
“facilitative leader” is one that is substantially involved in the issue, with
expertise in the content and the process, leader of the group and with
decision making authority. The author proposes a set of characteristics that
can guide the selection of the ideal “facilitative leader”:
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• Compromised during the whole process, from beginning to end
• Expertise in the field of building habitat solutions
• Knowledge of tools and methods adequate to engage elderly in the

process
• Capacity to balance differences in power among the different

stakeholders
• Capacity to create a shared language
• Capacity to create community, to avoid likely emerging conflicts
• Resourcefulness in asking the right questions making use of a positive

frame
• Capacity, authority and trust to take decisions

5.2.3Information & Visual Material

William-Olsson (2013) complained in her interview about the architect not
sharing the drawings of the house before their decision making meeting.
Morelli (2013) also highlighted the importance of providing visual
materials, sufficient amount of information and asking elder to comment on
visual scenarios, drawings, videos, etc as more efficient manners of testing
hypothesis and accessing information about themselves and their needs.

This is a recurrent topic when dealing with qualitative ethnographic
research methods, not only with elderly but with all audiences in general.

The use of visual material in qualitative research has become a prominent
approach after being used in other areas such as visual anthropology.
Scholars affirm that a study that incorporates images or visuals in the
creation and collection of data might be able to reveal some sociological
insight not accessible by other means (Banks 2007, 4).

There are two distinguished ways of using visuals during the research:

• The researcher is the one who produces the images (photos, info-
graphics based on data collection, etc) in order to study the society.

• The subject of the research produces visual data (pictures, drawings,
etc) for the researcher to study it.

(Banks 2007)

As suggested in the previous section, one of the roles of the facilitator is to
have knowledge on adequate tools and methods for research with elderly.
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The author suggests that the facilitator is trained in the use of visual
methods for qualitative research.

5.2.4Shared Language

The results of the interviews with Morelli, Marlgrem and Von Platen
(2013) demonstrate that it is essential to create a shared language among all
the participants of a participatory process. It is common that organizations
use technical terms and language not accessible for the elders.

An effort is required from both sides to develop a shared language;
however, the author proposes the organizations (public, private business) to
be the responsible for doing a preliminary translation of their terms into
accessible terms for the elderly. This is due to the greater interest from the
organizations, whose strategy is directed towards addressing the elderly.

5.2.5Storytelling

In the same line as the previous enabler, storytelling pinpoints the idea of
using a common every-day language and having dialogues about aspects
that elderly are familiar with, a space where they can tell stories of their
lives. Storytelling is one of the oldest cultural expressions, one in which
everyone can participate, since every person has a story behind him
(Lindfors n.d). Besides, storytelling has always been closely connected to
the elderly cohorts of society. Reminiscence is the technical term
storytelling is known as. It is “based on the recall of the past and focuses on
older adults enjoying their re-exploration of former events” (O’Leary and
Barry 1998). Using the method of storytelling or reminiscence in group
settings rather than in an individual approach enhances communication,
expression and provides the space to share their experiences. This also
enhances comprehension, support, self-esteem and a feeling of community
when the rest of the members are involved in other’s stories and mirror
them (O’Leary and Barry 1998).

The author then suggests storytelling as an appropriate tool to enhance
elderly engagement, contribution and feeling of inclusion in the process.
Storytelling is also regarded as a very valid tool for identifying the needs of
the elderly and of the rest of the stakeholders, and as highlighted in the
previous paragraph, aids community creation and increases sense of
belonging to a group, an essential aspect of this participatory process.
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5.2.6Flexibility

Since the group of future tenants and stakeholders are not necessarily fixed
from the beginning (initiation phase), there is a need for flexibility in the
process to be able to quickly and smoothly accommodate and engage new
participants. This is also an enabler, since it promotes integration, which
facilitates the process; however, it is less important than the previous ones.

5.2.7Time

Time was mentioned by Marlgrem (2013) as an essential aspect when
planning the participatory process. It is clear from the interviews with the
initiators that some of the processes took longer than expected, resulting in
an exhausting endless process, one of the interviewees even mentions
“painful” and “with some tears” when describing the process. The author
wants to reinforce the importance of creating an initial planning of the
process that suits all the stakeholders involved.

5.3 Initiation Phase

In order for the Cooperative Housing project to happen, an essential
element is the figure of the initiator. As seen from the results, three main
cases can be distinguished, an initiator can be:

• a group of adults interested in living together when they retire,
• a private party with a socio-economic interest,
• a Senior Association in direct collaboration with the municipality.

The Initiation phase is a key aspect of the participatory process and is the
responsibility of the initiator to build a healthy process from the beginning
(Marlgrem 2013). The figure of the Facilitative Leader is introduced in this
phase as an enabler to aid the initiator in the design of the participatory
process. From the results it is observed that the Initiation is founded on
three main processes:

5.3.1Cooperative House Concept Introduction

The initiator/s introduces the concept of Cooperative Housing to the local
community, where the project is intended to be developed. The goal is two-
fold: to get the involvement and approval of the local community and, in
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the cases were the initiator is not the future tenant, to capture potential
tenants with an interest in taking part in the participatory process.

In the interviews it was stressed that Cooperative Housing is an unknown
concept (Marlgrem 2013), therefore it is recommended to introduce the
community to the concept early in the process, for acceptance reasons.

The outcome of this first step is a group of people with interest, committed
to take part in the next phases in order to move the concept forward and test
their suitability to the concept of Cooperative Housing. Since this group is
the promoter of the project, they hold the consumer power to adapt the
project to satisfy their needs.

5.3.2Stakeholder Mapping

Mapping the stakeholders involved in the participatory process aids the
understanding of its boundaries. Stakeholders are those “elements who,
directly or indirectly, impact or are impacted by an organization’s decisions
and actions” (Visser et al. 2008, 433).

Looking at the current participatory processes, the stakeholders involved
are limited to future tenants, municipalities and local communities, public
housing companies, contractors and architects and senior associations.
These belong to three distinguished stakeholder groups (Figure 5.4), with
similar presence during the process:

Customer
Future tenants

Senior Associations
Local Community

Public
Organizations
Public Housing

Companies
Municipality

Private
organizations

Contractors
Architects
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Figure 5.4. Current stakeholder model

When analyzing the stakeholders that currently take part, it is clear that the
process is essentially driven towards designing the physical building of the
Cooperative House. Except for the future residents, no other party with an
interest in providing alternative services to the community, rather than the
building in itself, is involved. As strongly highlighted during the expert
interviews and the online questionnaires, the importance of providing other
types of services such as social networking and participation or services
related to activities of the daily life (cooking, shopping, etc) must be
acknowledged.

In an attempt to include the most relevant stakeholders that benefit the
process, the author proposes the following modifications in the stakeholder
map:

Figure 5.5. Suggested stakeholder model involving other service providers.

This model puts the future tenants in the center, considering them the
primary stakeholders, empowering them. They are the ones with highest
impact capacity, but also the more impacted by the decisions taken.
Besides, a new group of stakeholders is introduced, Other Service
Providers. They will bring the social participation and community services
perspective into the participatory process. Together with local
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communities, families are seen as a very relevant stakeholder, which was
constantly mentioned in the Elderly Online Questionnaires.

5.3.3Creating a Compelling Vision

Once all relevant stakeholders are involved in the process it is essential to
create a compelling vision of what is aimed to be reached through this
participatory process. In section 1.2 the concept of Backcasting was
introduced, the notion of planning a process with the end in mind. This
same concept can be applied in this stage of the participatory process, by
co-creating a compelling vision of the ideal outcome of the participatory
process and then planning the steps towards that end.

Furthermore, in section 5.2.1 an overarching question was proposed for this
Initiation phase, which can aid the process of creating a compelling vision:

Discover: What will be the images and activities at play when this
community/ organization will be functioning at its best?

5.4 Needfinding Phase

This phase is framed by an inspiring inquiry grounded on the PAR and AI
Dream phase:

What might be possible with respect to our needs if we were to imagine a
future, ideal community/organization?

5.4.1Participation & Creation & Freedom: Elderly
Needs

The results of the Ederly Online Questionnaire clearly call for more
participation and creation and highlight freedom as the main value of
reaching retirement. There is then a situation of human poverty, as
expressed by Max-Neef, in which some of the basic human needs are not
satisfied by the habitats in which elderly live. This fact is reinforced by five
of the respondents demanding more services in the areas of social networks
and participation.

Therefore, it is essential to introduce procedures in the participatory
needfinding process directed towards discovering non-articulated needs
related to both the physical habitat and the daily-life habitat. The mere fact
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of inviting elderly to participate in the creation of their habitats already
provides a platform to meet those needs of participation and creation;
though, in the online questionnaire nine respondents declined that
invitation.

Furthermore, as mentioned in the literature review, the needs of each
individual are not only satisfied by themselves, but is the social system that
creates the platform to meet those needs (Ròbert et al. 2010). This
participatory process is seen by the author as an opportunity to create such
a platform for future tenants to meet their individual and collective needs
and, in so, foster social sustainability.

When talking about needs, the author suggests that Manfred Max-Neef
theory of needs is used as a guide for the facilitator to ensure that the
process covers all nine fundamental human needs: Subsistence, Protection,
Affection, Idleness, Participation, Understanding, Creation, Identity and
Freedom.

As defined by Benaim, Collins and Raftis (2008), five process
characteristics aid the actualization of needs. These are Cooperation,
Inclusiveness, Involvement, Openness and Transparency. The author
proposes to use these five characteristics as “golden rules” to inform the
participatory process. The original wording is adapted to create a language
adequate to all the stakeholders:

Cooperation: Work together in a way in which everyone has the same
opportunity to contribute and benefit.

Inclusiveness: Acknowledge the needs of those who are not present, but
are still part of this process.

Involvement: Be active, share your stories, and engage in the process.

Openness: Be open to changes, to understand and to rethink, in favor of
those who are not satisfied.

Transparency: Make all the information accessible in a format suitable to
all the participants.

5.4.2Ethnographic Research

The five process characteristics facilitate the initiation of a dialogue among
the parties involved. However, dialogue is not always enough to uncover
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those latent or non-articulated needs. As presented in the literature review,
current needfinding methods go beyond the traditional interviews and focus
groups. Shifting from ‘you live where we work’; towards ‘we work where
you live’, ethnographic research methods focus on understanding the needs
of the participants while being in their environments. This can be done in
two directions as explained in 5.2.3, the needfinder being the one observing
and producing the research material in those environments, or the needer
producing material (visual, written, etc) based on his/her daily life, which is
delivered to the needfinder for analysis.

Likewise, other interesting needfinding methods for participatory processes
are methods that involve all the various stakeholders in a common space.
An important characteristic, presented as an enabler for processes with
elderly in section 5.2.3, is that those should provide very visual material.
This can be done through building future scenarios together, collages,
photo-studies or even, in a near future, through crowdsourcing or internet
based platforms which provide a virtual space for the needfinding process
(Marlgrem 2013).

5.5 Co-creation Phase

This question inspires the participants during the co-creation phase:

What are the most compelling actionable ideas regarding the habitat’s
social and physical design and how might we put them into use?

Parallel to the needfinding process, during this step it is essential to
translate those identified needs into functions, which later will be provided
through habitat solutions in the form of combinations of products and
services or Product-Service Systems.

The author proposes to use the Eight Areas of Age-friendly Cities
developed by WHO (2007) in order to create a structured process that
covers all the essential areas an ideal habitat solution should take care of.

The Eight Areas of Age-friendly Cities are considered relevant for this
particular case, in which the target group is elderly. The author
acknowledges the existence of other valid and complementary guidelines



65

such as the Seven Forms of Community Capital6 (Mohareb, Murray and
Ogbuagu 2009), which could also be used to structure the co-creation
phase. Besides, the Seven Forms of Community Capital were developed
based on the FSSD definition of sustainability, which could help
incorporate the sustainability perspective into this participatory process.

When not using the Seven Forms of Community Capital and its definition
of sustainability, the author recommends the facilitator to reinforce at this
stage the four “care instructions” proposed in section 5.1.3. These
instructions will guide the co-creation process and set the boundaries to
develop solutions that lie within the sustainability boundaries.

5.5.1Needs-Functions-Solutions

Each of the Eight Areas of Age-friendly Cities is further detailed in
Appendix A. For the discussion the author chose to select two of the areas
(transportation and housing) to illustrate how the process of translating
needs into functions could look like.

The idea of translating needs into functions and not into solutions directly is
mainly to address the core functions that habitats are required to provide,
but also, to foster creativity and openness among the participants.
Participants need to be ready to welcome new solutions that could satisfy
their needs in a more prosperous manner.

6 Natural, physical/built, economic/financial, human, social, cultural and political capital.
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Table 5.1. Example of a process of translating needs to functions-solutions.

The example presented above (Table 5.1) shows how the idea of translating
those needs into functions leaves a greater space for the development of
new and more adequate solutions to provide those functions.

This connects with the author’s suggestion to include a new stakeholder
group, Other Service Providers, who can foster innovation and bring in new
creative habitat solutions that enable a healthy and active ageing. These
stakeholders would add the service layer that habitat solutions demand,
responding to the idea brought up by Morelli (2013) of the “augmented
neighborhood”.

5.6 Decision-Making Phase

When it comes to decision making, an overarching question is posed:

How will we actually take decisions in order to bring about the change we
envision?

The results of the research demonstrated that a key aspect of this
participatory process is not building conflicts among the participants
(Marlgrem 2013), meaning that every decision has to have a consensus and
needs to be taken strategically and based on the common vision towards
which that community is willing to move.
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The three Case Studies used different methods to take their decisions,
Byagården decided based on consensus (Marlgrem 2013), Färdknäppen
based them on a voting system (William-Olsson 2013) and Växthuset on a
point based system developed amongst the future tenants and the public
housing company (Von Platen 2013).

Some also created smaller groups which could take smaller decisions that
were later agreed with the rest of the group. Underlying these stories, the
author could see that some conflicts were generated by those decision
systems, although in general appeared to be quite effective.

Importance was also given by the interviewees to having a moderator or
person with authority, knowledge and understanding on the topics being
discussed in order to facilitate the decision-making process (Marlgrem
2013, Von Platen 2013). The figure of the facilitator or “facilitative leader”
is then essential in this phase of the process, where he acts as a moderator
with capability to take decisions whenever needed.

The author considers that it is very important at this stage to take decisions
that move the participatory process strategically towards the compelling
vision created amongst all the participants in the initiation phase. For that
purpose four questions are suggested as overall guidelines to rank the
different solutions. These questions build upon the three prioritization
questions used in the FSSD (Robèrt et al. 2010) and the three characteristics
of design thinking: feasibility, desirability and viability (Brown 2008).

The questions are as follows:

1. Is the solution aligned with our vision on the concept of Cooperative
Housing?

2. Does this solution allow for flexibility in further adaptation to the
evolving needs of the community?

3. Is the value provided equal or superior to the cost of the solution? Is
the cost acceptable for the community?

4. Does the solution operate within the boundaries of the “care
instructions”?

These questions address the main concerns expressed by the Case Study
initiators during the interviews. The importance of being clear about the
costs of each solution versus the value it offers was pointed out by
Marlgrem (2013) as one of the main conflict originators. The question of
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how the decisions taken by the first tenants will be adapted to the needs of
future tenants was also a general concern observed in the three cases.

The author wants to reinforce the idea that all the recommendations here
presented, are designed to be adapted to the needs of each and every
specific participatory process case.

5.7 Reflections on the Results Validity

The scope of this thesis was limited to exploring the field of Cooperative
Housing for elderly in Sweden; more specifically to the participatory
processes that lead to the creation of those. Despite this effort to set tighter
boundaries for the research, the author encountered time limitations.
Unfortunately, those translated into postponing the expert panel feedback
on the final author suggestions for further future work.

Another limitation is regarding the focus on Sweden. Since the Cooperative
House concept was born in Sweden, the research does not contemplate how
this concept can be extrapolated to other cultural or socio-political
environments, and neither does the outcome. The possibility of
extrapolating this concept appears to be a very interesting research topic in
the author’s mind.

Generally speaking the author is confident with the results obtained.
Referring to the research methods’ limitations, for the Elderly Online
Questionnaire the sample obtained was more uniform than expected. The
ten respondents were all from the USA and in the age cohort of 55-65.  In a
usual questionnaire this fact lowers the validity of the results; however, an
important aspect to highlight is that the aim of this questionnaire, based on
PAR and AI methods, was to capture and grasp the needs of the elder by
giving them the space to tell the stories of their lives. The author considered
that a good and varied amount of needs were captured behind the stories
that these ten elders were invited to tell.

Likewise, the author had the opportunity to explore three Case Studies of
Cooperative Housing in Sweden. Those three samples were varied enough
to provide a deep understanding of the various possibilities regarding the
concept of Cooperative Housing and the participatory processes held when
developing those concepts. Each of the cases represented a different
initiation model of the project: Växthuset, a model initiated by a senior
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association that belongs to the municipality; Byagården, a top-down model,
started by a public housing company; and, Färdknäppen, a bottom-up
model born from the initiative of a group of independent people. This
diversity provided a broader perspective of the opportunities and challenges
encountered in the different participatory processes, and the nuances of
each of them.

Had the author had the possibility to better understand the position of other
stakeholders such as private companies, municipalities and other public
housing companies involved in those projects, the results might have been
richer.

A limitation encountered during the process was the fact that research was
done mostly with elderly. The author came across some difficulties in
finding a common language since both the interviewer and the interviewee
were using non-mother tongues. A great effort from both sides was needed,
which was fruitful and very much appreciated by the author.

5.8 Future work

Looking at the increasing pace at which our societies are ageing, any
opportunity to explore new possibilities for our elderly to continue to live
meaningful, active and healthy lives needs to be seized.

The current institutionalization model is obsolete and governments will not
be able to sustain it in a few years time. Exploring emerging concepts such
as Cooperative Housing for elderly as an alternative to institutionalization
and assisted living is therefore essential.

Cooperative Housing for elderly is growing organically in countries such as
Sweden or Denmark and is starting to be mentioned in other European
countries in need of alternative solutions. Therefore, the question is how to
extrapolate this model to countries with different cultures, socio-
economical or political status.

Besides, embedded in the concept of Cooperative Housing is the concept of
collaborative consumption and the sharing economy. From the author’s
perspective it would be rather interesting to go deeper into the possibilities
that this concept presents to foster collaborative consumption and more
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sustainable lifestyles and in so move local communities and, in turn society,
towards sustainability.

Backcasting from a society where elderly is considered as a gift and not a
burden for our societies, the author predicts that there would be a greater
and greater need to create processes and tools that enable their participation
in society in a more inclusive manner than currently. This calls for further
research on how to create those spaces and processes so that society can
benefit from their wisdom and experience in life.
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6.Conclusions

In understanding the current status of the Ageing Society and the social
barriers that impede the inclusion of elderly in society, it is clear that
participation has a lot to offer. Participation is presented by Max-Neef as
one of the fundamental human needs, and it can also be concluded from this
research that elderly participation is one of the main pillars of active ageing.
Elderly are great sources of wisdom, experience and knowledge that could
nurture society to evolve towards a better future. Besides, participation is
highlighted by many elders and many researchers as a basic need currently
not met, with the potential to be a source of health and social inclusion.

Furthermore, as elderly population continues to increase, the social system
needs new solutions that enable a healthier and more active ageing to
alleviate the pressure that such high social care demands put on the system.

Cooperative Housing was taken in this research as a good example of
habitat solution that could help alleviate those pressures. Cooperative
Housing clearly fosters elderly participation in the design of their lives and
constitutes a source of wellbeing and active ageing. It has potential to be a
platform created by the social system for the elderly to meet their needs; a
pleasant environment to move society towards a sustainable Eldertopia.

The three Case Studies presented showed the effort that organizations are
already doing to include elderly when developing Cooperative Housing
projects. However, the results of the research show that the aspects
discussed in current participatory processes do not cover the needs of the
elderly in regards to habitat solutions. A focus on the physical building
tends to neglect other services, functions and experiences that the habitat
should provide for it to become a real source of wellbeing. As Tim Brown
mentions, “as more of our basic needs are met, we increasingly expect
sophisticated experiences that are emotionally satisfying and meaningful.
These experiences will not be simple products. They will be complex
combinations of products, services, spaces, and information”.

The purpose of the research was then articulated as follows:

To involve elderly in the design of habitat solutions that enable them to
continue to live meaningful lives by meeting their needs, while ensuring a
sustainable society.
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Brown’s quote mirrors the approach followed by the author in giving
recommendations for further improving those participatory processes,
summarized in Appendix H. Three basic pillars are introduced, which
provide a solid structure to the process, yet flexible enough to be adapted to
each specific context.

Human-Centered and Needs Based Model

In the journey towards effectively tackling the Ageing Society challenge,
elderly needs should be placed at the core of our models, thus a nested
model with human needs in the center is suggested. Cooperative Housing is
a concept made by elderly, for elderly. In understanding the needs of the
elderly, the author proposes to use visual methods based in positive
psychology and ethnographic research, which can aid the understanding of
tacit and unarticulated needs.

PSS

The Product-Service System model brings in the discussion of the services,
functions and experiences that need to be provided in habitat solutions for
elderly. The results show that speaking in terms of functions rather than
needs or solutions facilitates communication among the different
stakeholders. Besides, it provides an effective business model for
Cooperative Housing development companies, who rather than transferring
the ownership, can benefit from keeping it and offering further service
packages that meet the evolving needs of the inhabitants.

Implementing the PSS model demands the inclusion of new stakeholders
that provide alternative services related to physical and mental wellbeing,
activities of the daily life or social participation, essential for the elderly.

Sustainability

Cooperative Housing holds the potential to become communities that move
society towards sustainability. In order to reach that potential, the author
perceived the need to include sustainability boundaries, the four
Sustainability Principles, within the participatory process. Those would
guide the participants towards designing the habitat concept with
sustainability in mind. It is clear that elderly are aware of the complex
sustainability challenges that we are facing, but feel helpless on how to
contribute to solve it. This is seen as a great possibility for them to
contribute towards a better future.
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Appendix A: Eight Areas of Age-friendly
Cities

Appendix C gives a detailed explanation of each of the Eight Areas for
Age-friendly Cities established by WHO (2007). Each area is defined as to
how it affects elderly, and then a table with the sub-areas covered by each
area is presented.

Outdoor Spaces and Buildings

“The outside environment and public buildings have a major impact on the
mobility, independence and quality of life of older people and affect their
ability to “age in place”.”

(WHO 2007)

Transportation

“Transportation, including accessible and affordable public transport, is a
key factor influencing active ageing… In particular, being able to move
about the city determines social and civic participation and access to
community and health services.”

(WHO 2007)

Environment Pavements Cycle paths Buildings

Green spaces
and walkways

Roads Safety Public toilets

Outdoor seating Traffic Services
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Housing

“Housing is essential to safety and well-being…There is a link between
appropriate housing and access to community and social services in
influencing the independence and quality of life of older people.”

(WHO 2007)

Affordability
Specialized

services
Transport stops

and stations
Roads

Reliability and
frequency

Priority seating Information
Driving

Competence

Travel
destinations

Transport drivers
Community

transport
Parking

Age-friendly
vehicles

Safety and
control

Taxis

Affordability Modifications
Community
integration

Essential Services Maintenance Housing options

Design Ageing in place Living Environment
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Social Participation

“Participating in leisure, social, cultural and spiritual activities in the
community, as well as with the family, allows older people to continue to
exercise their competence, to enjoy respect and esteem, and to maintain or
establish supportive and caring relationships.”

(WHO 2007)

Respect and Social Inclusion

“The extent to which older people participate in the social, civic and
economic life of the city is also closely linked to their experience of
inclusion…many feel they are often respected, recognized and included…
other, they experience lack of consideration in the community, in services
and in the family.”

(WHO 2007)

Affordability
Promotion and

awareness of activities
Fostering community

integration

Addressing isolation Facilities and settings

Range of events and
activities

Accessibility of events
and activities

Respectful and
inclusive services

Intergenerational and
family interactions

Public images of
ageing

Community inclusion Public education Economic inclusion
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Civic Participation and Employment

“Older people do not stop contributing to their communities on retirement.
Many continue to provide unpaid and voluntary work for their families and
communities.”

(WHO 2007)

Communication and Information

“…staying connected with events and people and getting timely, practical
information to manage life and meet personal needs is vital for active
ageing.”

(WHO 2007)

Volunteering options Training Valued contributions

Entrepreneurship Accessibility Pay

Employment options Civic participation

Information offer Printed information
Automated communication

and equipment

Oral
communication

Plain language Computers and the Internet
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Community Support and Health Services

“Health and support services are vital to maintaining health and
independence in the community. Many of the concerns… deal with the
availability of sufficient good quality, appropriate and accessible care.”

(WHO 2007)

Emergency planning care Offer of services

Service accessibility Voluntary support
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Appendix B: Case Studies Description

Färdknäppen
Stockholm

43 apartments
40 or older without children

Färdknäppen is for people who have reached
the “second part of live”. The common space,
with library, woodwork room, kitchen for daily
shared meals, working office, exercise room
and laundry room, is on the ground floor. For
the price of a small apartment, each gets 400
sqm of facilities. It is about social contact, but
also practical and economic advantages.

Byagården
Tomelilla

12 houses

First house that is going to be built in Tomelilla
in the last 20 years. It is on the planning and
construction phase. The common house is a
separate house in the middle of the houses,
designed by future tenants and no specific
“living together” rules apply yet. The houses are
designed in advanced by the housing company.
Three different size of apartments are offered,
all of them energy efficient.

Växthuset
Karlskrona

19 apartments

The project is under construction, and no social
services are planned yet. All apartments are
adapted for seniors and with a similar size. The
common part is located in the ground floor of the
house. This house is only for seniors, but next to
it there is a house for all ages.

“You have to contribute
as much as you can”
(Färdknäppen 2013)

(Marlgrem 2013)

“You have to be prepared
and you will use all your

social gifts to make it work”
(Von Platen 2013)
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Appendix C: Expert Interview Questions

Interview Lars Marlgrem – 29/04/13

Discover

What opportunities do you find in developing cooperative houses for
elderly? And challenges?

How does the process of building those habitats look like?

If he speaks about cooperation, participation, how does that participatory
process look like? Who is involved and when?

Who takes the decisions?

What are the opportunities you find in involving the elderly in such
processes? And challenges/barriers?

What aspects of the habitat are touched upon when deciding?

 Outdoor spaces and buildings
 Transportation
 Housing
 Social participation
 Respect and social inclusion
 Civic participation and employment
 Communication and information
 Community support and health services
 Sustainability

Dream

What might be possible to create if you were to imagine a future ideal case
of a participatory process for cooperative housing?

Design

How might we put those ideas into use, what shape would you give them?
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Interview Nicola Morelli – 29/04/13

Discover

What worked well in your previous experiences in developing PSS for
elderly, specifically?

Do you see any connection between PSS and healthy and active ageing?
And between PSS and habitats for elderly?

Have you encountered any specific habitat project for elderly that you want
to mention as a successful example?

What opportunities and challenges do you see in involving elderly in co-
creation/needfinding processes?

What kind of needfinding methods have you used that have worked well?
Who was involved in those needfinding processes?

Dream

How do you envision a dream scenario of multi-stakeholder needfinding
process for projects that have elder as a target group?

Design

How might we put those ideas into use?
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Appendix D: Elderly Online
Questionnaire

Retired population-values and life environment

Your Life Perspective

1. What would you describe as being a high-point experience in your life
after retirement, a time when you were most active and engaged? It can
be a specific experience or a period of time in the present or past

2. Which aspects do you value most of this experience?

3. Without being modest, what is it that you most value about yourself,
how do you contribute to your world, community, family?

4. Are there any barriers that stop you from contributing as much as you
would like to?

5. What are the core factors that give sense to your life, without which you
might feel excluded from society? Can be aspects related to Activities,
Environments, Interactions, Objects, People

6. To which extent do you feel there is room for improvement of these
aspects in your life? (Subsistence, protection, affection, understanding,
participation, idleness, creation, identity and freedom)

 I am satisfied
 Little Room for Improvement
 Great Room for Improvement

7. “Retired people can be extremely valuable for the sustainability of our
society”; how do you see yourself in this assertion?

The Place Where You Enjoy Life

8. How does the community where you live in look like physically?

 Your house/flat where you have lived all your life
 An adapted house/apartment
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 A collective house or shared flat
 A cooperative house/neighbourhood
 A care/nursing home

9. Does it include care services?

o Yes
o No

10. And, how does the community look like from a social perspective?
Interactions, services, care, etc

11. What is that you value most of that community where you live?

12. What type of additional services would you like to have?

13. To which extent is your habitat adapted to your care needs?

o Low
o Medium
o High

14. What kind of health care services does it offer which you find valuable
now or for the future?

15. Do you feel that services in any of these areas can be valuable for you?
Select one or more

 Physical Self Maintenance (Toileting, feeding, dressing, etc)
 Activities of Daily Living (Cooking, shopping, transportation etc)
 Social networks and participation

16. Finally, could you explain me the steps you followed in the process to
access this community? For example: Contacted municipality-Had a
health status assessment-Was accepted for the community-Participated
in the design of the community-Municipality helped me to move in

Finally Let's Dream a Little Bit!

17. Assume you go into a deep sleep tonight, one that lasts five years. But
while you are asleep, powerful and positive changes take place, real
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miracles happen, and your life becomes how you dream it to be. Now
you awaken, it is 2018, and you are very proud of what you see. As
you take in this vision and look at the whole, what do you see
happening that is new, changed, better, or effective and successful?

18. Do you see yourself actively participating in the transformation of your
dream into reality together with other stakeholders (municipality,
private companies, etc)?

o Yes
o No
o Other

19. If yes, what would be your personal challenges for this participation?
Aspects that could hinder your participation.

20. Do you feel that participating in such collaboration adds any value to
your life as a retired person? What kind of value?

21. Thank you so much, you are great! How much did you enjoy this
questionnaire?(1 to 5)
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Appendix E: Elderly Online
Questionnaire Results

Appendix B shows a summary of the responses to the first part of the
elderly online questionnaire “Your life perspective”, which are categorized
following Max-Neef’s nine fundamental human needs.
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Appendix F: Case Study Interview

Discover

What opportunities do you find in developing cooperative houses for
elderly?

And challenges?

What other type of houses would you consider as enabling and empowering
places for seniors?

How does the process of deciding the characteristics of those habitats look
like?

In the case of Växthuset, how is the participatory process that is taking
place? (Steps followed)

Who is involved and when? What methods do you use to involve people?

Who takes de decisions?

What are the opportunities you find in involving the elderly in such
processes? And challenges /barriers?

What aspects of the habitat are touched upon when deciding?

Outdoor spaces and buildings

 Transportation
 Housing
 Social participation
 Respect and social inclusion
 Civic participation and employment
 Communication and information
 Community support and health services
 Sustainability

What do you feel has been working very well during the process?
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(If he took part himself) What challenges and opportunities did you find in
participating in the process?

Did you talk about your needs and the other stakeholders’ needs?

Are you satisfied with the result? Or do you feel some needs are not well
addressed? Which ones?

Could you explain my a little bit more about the study circles? What is their
aim? Who is involved? What opportunities and challenges do you see in
this method?

In general, do you identify any of these characteristics in the whole
process?

 Cooperation
 Involvement
 Inclusiveness
 Openness
 Transparency

Dream

What might be possible to create if you were to imagine a future ideal case
of a participatory process for cooperative housing, from the point of view of
an Architect?

And, from the point of view of an elder?

Design

How might we put those ideas into use, what shape would you give them?
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Appendix G: Customer Journey Map
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Appendix H: Suggestions Infographic
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